



Issue II 15 April 2023 Volume 20

# From the President

I enjoyed reading the lovely story of "Dunham Pilots' in this quarter's newsletter. It revived fond memories of growing up with my father at various Air Force bases around the United States. If you have another Dunham pilot story you would like to share with us — please contact us.

James has started a repository on our website for photos of our Dunham relatives. With the recent passing of my father, I have a number of photos that I will be sending him myself. I have photos for 4 generations back in my line. My father James Gilmore Dunham back through Percy Gilmore Dunham Jr and Percy Gilmore Dunham Sr (born St George, NB 1873). I encourage all of you to pass along photos to James for inclusion in his ongoing work on the website.

In closing, my thanks to all who help share and document our Dunham relatives. It preserves their memories for future generations.

Sincerely,
Jeffrey M. Dunham
President
Dunham Genealogy Research Assn.

# **Table of Contents**

From the President	1
Table of Contents	1
Editor's Corner	3
A Dunham-Coryell Line	4
<u>Dunham Pilots, cont</u>	13
Descendants of John <sup>5</sup> Donham and Mary Thomas	17
Generation 7	Error! Bookmark not defined.
What's New on the Dunham Website	38
HELP NEEDED!	38

# **Editor's Corner**

Dunham Genealogy Research Association is once again looking for a new Editor for our quarterly Newsletter due to the resignation of JoAnn Dunham due to work related obligations. The April Newsletter still needed to be published and sent out to the members. Having worked with Gratia Mahoney for a number of years, putting prior issues together, I was able to put this issue together with new articles by Gratia Mahoney and Miriam Jo Dunham, along with a continuing pedigree by James A. Streeter. Jeff Dunham also provided the Presidents message and James updated the "What's New on the Dunham website"

The Newsletter Staff is looking for members that would like to share some of their families stories or have found interesting locations that have a Dunham Connection. Please let us know if you have a story that needs to be published and DGRA Newsletter staff will help get it published.

Please let us know if there is an area of Dunham Genealogy that you would like to see discussed in future newsletters, James A. Streeter – james8313@sti.net

James A. Streeter, for the Dunham Genealogy Research Association Newsletter Staff.

# A Dunham-Coryell Line

by Gratia Dunham Mahony

An article in the Winter 2023 issue of <u>American Ancestors</u>, Vol. 23, #4, pp 27-31 prompts me to include the following article in this issue of the DGRA newsletter. I did the research on this Dunham line in 2003-4 but I was never able to definitely connect these Dunhams to the possible line of Deacon John Dunham through his son Benajah Dunham. Therefore, I did not include this line on the Dunham web site <a href="www.dunham-singletary.org">www.dunham-singletary.org</a>. I do feel that it is important to preserve the information about the several generations covered in this article on the DGRA web site and the article that appeared in the Winter issue of <a href="mailto:American Ancestors">American Ancestors</a> is a perfect example of a reason for doing so.

The article in <u>American Ancestors</u>, which is published quarterly by the New England Historic Genealogical Society, is entitled <u>The Surprising Origins of the Corvell Family of Colonial New Jersey</u> by Lea Coryell, Michael Waas and Adam Brown. The article discusses work that the Avotaynu Research Partnership is doing to prove that Abraham Coriell who came to Piscataway, New Jersey by 1702 was descended from a Sephardic Jewish family. The Avotaynu Research Partnership is conducting an academic study that has been DNA testing Jews worldwide to learn the genetic markings of their origins.

From the article, "Jacob Curiel was born in Coimbra, Portugal, on September 26, 1587, as Duarte Nunes da Costa. He eventually oversaw a family trading empire that dealt in such far-flung products as Brazilian sugar and Indian diamonds. Fleeing Portugal one step ahead of the Inquisition he eventually landed in Hamburg." As Jacob Curiel, he died in Hamburg on April 3, 1664. While Jacob never came to America, he was a large shareholder of the Dutch West India Company. The intervening generations are unknown however it is proven by DNA results that Jacob Curiel was an ancestor of Abraham Coriell of Piscataway, Middlesex County, New Jersey.

The genealogical research that I did in 2003-4 was on the Dunham families of Middlesex County, New Jersey who moved first about 1801 to Ovid, Seneca County, New York and then by 1811 to Hector, Schuyler Co. New York and later to Howard Township, Steuben County, New York.

## FIRST GENERATION

1. Thomas Dunham, the first of this line we can locate, was born in New Jersey about 1766 and died in Howard Township, Steuben County, New York in 1845 aged 79 years. This Thomas Dunham married in 1791 to Ann Carrell/Coryell. She was born in New Jersey about 1764 and she died in Steuben in 1843 aged 79 years. They are both buried in a small cemetery near Buena Vista, Howard Twp. Steuben Co. NY I realize that Ann Coryell will not help those studying the Y-DNA of the Coryell line, but Ann did have brothers who followed this same migration path. In fact; the 1810 Census of Ovid, Seneca County, New York shows Abraham Coryell and Elias Coryell both of whom I believe were brothers of Ann (Coryell) Dunham. This census also shows a David A. Coryell over 45 years old, and a younger man, James Coryell. In addition

there is Ezeriah Dunham (or Azeriah Dunham which is a name associated with the descendants of Benajah <sup>2</sup> Dunham, and circumstantial evidence that this Dunham family does descend from Benajah <sup>2</sup> Dunham) and Thomas Dunham who married Ann Coryell.

Children of **Thomas** <sup>1</sup> **and Ann (Carrell/Coryell) Dunham**: [Ref. Ancestors and Descendants of Richard Dunham and his wife Laura Allen by Jerry Crary, privately printed 1916]

- 2. i. Samuel <sup>2</sup> Dunham b. 1792 in NJ
  - d. 1860 age 68 yrs.
- 3. ii. Ambrose <sup>2</sup> Dunham b. 1794 in NJ
  - d. 1868 age 74 yrs.
- 4. iii. John <sup>2</sup> Dunham b. 1797 in NJ
  - d. 1836 age 39 yrs.
- 5. iv. David <sup>2</sup> Dunham b. 1799 in NJ
  - d. 1882 age 83 yrs.
- 6. v. Richard <sup>2</sup> Dunham b. 1802 in Lodi, a part of Ovid Twp. Seneca Co. NY (b. 8
  - July 1802) d. in 1870 age 68 yrs.
- 7. vi. Lewis <sup>2</sup> Dunham b. 1805 in Lodi, Seneca Co. NY
  - d. 1875 age 70 yrs.
- 8. vii. Jonathan <sup>2</sup> Dunham b. 1808 in Lodi Seneca Co. NY d. 1886 age 78 yrs.

## SECOND GENERATION

2. **Samuel** <sup>2</sup> **Dunham** (Thomas <sup>1</sup>) b. 1792 in NJ; d. 7 Feb. 1860 age 68 yrs. His wife in 1850 was **Lydia Stout**. She was probably his only wife, and mother of all children.

A descendant of this family, Olive Richardson, says this Samuel was b. abt. Aug. 1791 and d. 7 February 1860 age 68 yrs. 6 mos. 3 days at Hector, Schuyler Co. NY. Samuel married **Lydia Stout**. She was b. in NJ; d. 24 September 1875 age 84 yrs. 10 mos. 4 days. Samuel and Lydia are buried in Hector Union Cemetery, Bennettsburg, Schuyler Co. NY. Samuel's will dated, 22 Dec. 1859 and petition for probate 17 March 1860 states heirs "all of full

Samuel's will dated, 22 Dec. 1859 and petition for probate 17 March 1860 states heirs "all of full age & residing Hector" Schuyler Co. [Schuyler Co. Surr. Recs 1:279]

New York State researcher of Dunham records, Bill Burke gives some deed records for Samuel Dunham as follows:

From Tompkins Co. NY Deed W:105, in 1833 Samuel bought 80 acres in Hector from Jasper Ward. Land was in Hector, lot 62. (80 acres)

From Tompkins Co. NY Deed Z:447, in 1834 Samuel bought 40 acres from Elias Cure

(Coryell?). Land was in Hector, lot 62. (40 acres)

From Tompkins Co. NY Deed GG:280, in 1837 Samuel bought 100 acres from Thaddeus Jewett. Land was in Hector, lot 62. (100 acres)

From Tompkins Co. NY Deed LL:18, in 1838 Samuel bought 100 acres from Phineas Bennett. Land was in Hector, lot 62. (100 acres)

From Tompkins Co. NY Deed MM:501, in 1839 Samuel bought 6 acres from Martin Stedman. Land was in Hector, lot 72.

From Tompkins Co. NY Deed TT:58, in 1844 Samuel bought 51.5 acres from Aaron A. Coon. Land was in Hector, lot 63.

Tompkins Co. NY deed Liber LL:348, dated 1839 Samuel Dunham sold to Richard Dunham 10 acres in Hector, Lot 62

Tompkins Co. NY deed Liber 58:525, dated 1852 Samuel & Lydia sold 51.50 acres to James R. Sloan, Land was in Hector, lot 63

#### From New York Census Records:

**Samuel Dunham** appears on the <u>1820 Census</u> in Hector, Tompkins Co. NY p. 7; 200010-20010

Samuel Dunham appears on the 1825 Census of Hector, Tompkins Co. NY; **Samuel Dunham** appears on the <u>1830 Census</u> in Hector, Tompkins Co. NY p. 400;

**Samuel Dunham** appears on the <u>1840 Census</u> in Hector, Tompkins Co. NY p. 345; [same page as Azariah, Goodwin, and James Dunham, and all within a few lines of each other]

**Samuel Dunham** appears on the <u>1850 Census</u> in Hector, Tompkins Co. NY p. 389; [adjoining or nearby families are Johnson, Sylvester, Gardner, and Richard G. Dunham]

**Lydia Dunham** appears on the <u>1860 Census</u> in Hector, Tompkins Co. NY p. 735, Fam. 1898;

Lydia Dunham (widow) 69 b. NJ (so b. 1791)

David Dunham 25 b. NY

Children of **Samuel and Lydia (Stout) Dunham**, from Olive Richardson and analysis of census data:

- 9. i. Charles <sup>3</sup> Dunham b. 1807 Tompkins Co. NY
  - d. 17 Nov. 1889 in NY
- 10. ii. Richard Goodwin <sup>3</sup> Dunham b. abt. 1814; d. 1895

d. 1895

- 11. iii. Ann <sup>3</sup> Dunham b. abt. 1816
  - m. Jacob Bond
- 12. iv. Sylvester <sup>3</sup> Dunham b. 1817 Tompkins Co. NY
  - d. 2 July 1895
  - m. Catherine Wickham
- 13. v. Christina <sup>5</sup> Dunham b. abt. 1818

#### m. Nicholas Mathews

- 14. vi. Samuel S. <sup>3</sup> Dunham b. abt. 1820
  - d. 23 Nov. 1862 Hector, Tompkins Co. NY
  - vii. Johnson <sup>3</sup> Dunham b. 1824 NY (prob. d. y.)
- 15. viii. Gardner C. <sup>3</sup> Dunham b. 26 Feb. 1833 NY
  - d. 9 Sept. 1858 Hector, Tompkins Co. NY
  - m. Henrietta Gibbs abt. 1850; she was b. abt. 1823
- 16. ix. David M. <sup>3</sup> Dunham b. 11 March 1833 Hector, Tompkins Co. NY d. 24 May 1905
  - m. Emily C. Alldridge
- 17. x. Ransom H. <sup>3</sup> Dunham b. 20 May 1835 NY
  - d. 1 Oct. 1872 age 35 yrs. 5 mos. 20 d. in Hector, Tompkins Co.

NY

- m. Mary DeGraff
- 18. xi. Eva <sup>3</sup> Dunham b. after 1835
  - m. Otis Green
- 3. **Ambrose** <sup>2</sup> **Dunham** (Thomas <sup>1</sup>) b. 1794 in NJ; d. 1868 age 74 yrs. He married about 1822 as her second husband **Catherine Leonard**, widow of William Smith who died in Hector, NY in 1820. She was born in 1800 and died in March 1870. They are buried in the Johnson Cemetery, Howard, Steuben Co. NY.

From deed records researched by Bill Burke:

- Seneca Co. NY, from Ambrose Dunham to Jacob B. Farr, Liber N:134, dated 1819
- Seneca Co. NY, from Ambrose Dunham to Nancy Mallory, Liber E:148-50, dated 1822
- Seneca Co. NY to Ambrose Dunham from William Smith, Liber N:136, dated 1820
- From Tompkins Co. NY Deed Vol. XX:304, in 1848 Ambrose and Catharine Dunham <u>et al</u> deeded to Gilbert Brown. Land in Hector, lot 48.

#### From Census Research:

Ambrose Dunham appears in the 1820 Census in Hector, Tompkins Co. NY, p. 7; 000010-10000

Ambros Dunham appears in the 1825 Census in Hector, Tompkins Co. NY;

Ambrose Dunham appears in the 1830 census in Howard, Steuben Co. NY, p. 414; 112001-01101

Ambrose Dunham appears in the 1840 Census of Howard, Steuben Co. NY; p 225; 0011101-0000001

Ambrose Dunham appears on the 1850 Census in Howard, Steuben Co. NY p. 54, Fam. #54;

Ambrose Dunham 56 Farmer b. NY Catherine 50 b. NY

Ira	20	b. NY
Elizabeth	9	b. NY
Laura	7	b. NY

NOTE: Next family is Richard, probably a son of Ambrose <sup>2</sup> Dunham: Fam. #55;

Richard <sup>3</sup> Dunham 25 b. NY Sarah 20 b. NY

Ambrose Dunham appears on the 1860 Census in Howard Twp. Steuben Co. NY p. 151, Fam. 450;

Children of Ambrose <sup>2</sup> and Catherine (Leonard) Dunham:

- 19. i. Lewis <sup>3</sup> Dunham b. about 1822
- 20. ii. Isaac <sup>3</sup> Dunham b. 1824
- 21. i. Richard <sup>3</sup> Dunham b. about 1825
- 22. ii. Ira <sup>3</sup> Dunham b. about 1830
- 23. iii. Elizabeth <sup>3</sup> Dunham b. about 1841
- 24. iv. Laura <sup>3</sup> Dunham b. about 1843
- 4. **John** <sup>2</sup> **Dunham** (Thomas <sup>1</sup>) b. 1797 in NJ; d. 1836 age 39 yrs. John Dunham was born in New Jersey and came to Yankee Bush, Conewango Township Warren County PA He married **Amy MILLER** of NJ and they had a large family.
  - From Tompkins Co. NY Deed B:459, in 1818 John was deeded (or purchased) 200 acres from Thomas Dunham (his father). Land was in Hector, lot 62.
  - From Tompkins Co. NY Deed T:273, in 1831 John Dunham sells 200 acres to Timothy Barnes. Land was in Hector, lot 62.
  - John Dunham appears on the <u>1820 Census</u> in Hector, Tompkins Co. NY, p. 7; 100100-00100
  - John Dunham appears on the 1830 Census in Howard, Steuben Co. NY; p. 414, 211001-10001

This family would be:

2 males under 5; John b. say 1830 and unknown

1 male 5-10; b. (1820-25) unknown

1 male 10-15; James b. say 1819 so age about 11

1 male 30-40; John age 33

1 female under 5; (b. 1825-1830)

1 female 20-30; wife Amy

# Children of John <sup>2</sup> and Amy (Miller) Dunham: at least

- 25. i. James <sup>3</sup> b. about 1825 in New York (prob. b. say 1819)
- 26. ii. prob. John <sup>3</sup> Dunham b. about 1830 in New York

5. **David <sup>2</sup> Dunham** (Thomas <sup>1</sup>) b. in New Jersey in 1799, died in 1882 aged 83 years. He married **Louisa** (--).

David Dunham appears on the 1825 census in Hector, Tompkins Co. NY; 33110000010200100

David Dunham appears on the 1830 Census in Howard, Steuben Co. NY p. 415; 11001-11001

David Dunham appears in the 1840 census in Hornellsville, Steuben Co. NY p. 35; 0111001-1011001

David Dunham appears on the 1850 Census in Hornellville, Steuben Co. NY p. 383, Fam. #364;

David Dunham	51	Farmer b. NJ
Louisa	46	b. MA
Anna	23	b. NY
Samuel	15	b. NY
Cynthia	13	b. NY

NOTE: The oldest son, Thomas <sup>3</sup> does not appear in the 1850 census in Steuben Co. NY. He had apparently already gone to Sheffield, Warren Co. PA to work for his uncle Richard Dunham.

David Dunham appears on the 1860 census in Fremont, Steuben Co. NY p. 167;

David Dunham	61	farmer b. NJ
Louisa Dunham	56	b. Maine
Osborn, Phebe	10	b. NY
Dunham Samuel	24	laborer b. NY

David Dunham appears on the 1870 Census in Fremont, Steuben Co. NY p. 168;

David Dunham 71 Farmer b. NY

Louisa 66 b. ME (so b. abt. 1804)

Josephine Barker (Dunham?) 13 b. NY

# Children of **David** <sup>2</sup> and **Louisa** (--) **Dunham**:

- 27. i. Thomas <sup>3</sup> Dunham b. 21 August 1827 in New York
- 28. ii. Anna <sup>3</sup> Dunham b. about 1827 in New York
- 29. iii. Samuel <sup>3</sup> Dunham b. March 1835 in New York

Samuel appears on the 1870 census in Fremont NY p. 321 in the family of Thomas <sup>3</sup> Dunham

"Samuel Dunham 37 works on farm b. NY"

Samuel appears on the 1880 census in Fremont NY p. 231A,

"Samuel Dunham 45 Farmer b. NY NJ ME"

From Bill Burke: 1860 Census of Dansville, Steuben Co. NY p. 813, Fam. 167:

Thomas Davis 24 farm laborer b. NY Cynthia 22 b. NY

Samuel Dunham 24 (brother-in-law) b. NY I think this Samuel

Dunham d. 27 June 1911, Fremont, Steuben Co. NY

30. iv. Cynthia <sup>3</sup> Dunham b. about 1837 in New York

**6. Richard <sup>2</sup> Dunham** (Thomas <sup>1</sup>) b. 8 July1802 in Lodi, a part of Ovid Twp. Seneca Co. NY, died at Sheffield, Warren Co. PA in 1870 age 68 years. He married in 1826 **Laura Allen** daughter of Enos Allen of Rock Stream, Yates Co. NY. Her Allen line back is Laura <sup>7</sup> Allen, Enos <sup>6</sup> Elihu <sup>5</sup> Daniel <sup>4</sup> Samuel <sup>3</sup> Nehemiah <sup>2</sup> Samuel <sup>1</sup> Allen. Elihu <sup>5</sup> was a cousin of Ethen Allen

Richard organized Sheffield Township and built the first school there. He became a great lumberman, and his son Minor carried on the father's business and lived in Warren where he died in about 1902. (See more from "History of Warren Co. Pennsylvania" under section on Miner Broderick Dunham.)

**Richard Dunham** appears on the <u>1830 Census</u> in Hector, Tompkins Co. NY p. 400; Richard Dunham appears on the 1840 Census in Sheffield, Warren Co. PA p. 420; 2020420001-1100010001

Richard Dunham appears on the 1850 Census in Sheffield, Warren Co. PA p. 366; Fam. #2058;

Richard Dunham	47	farmer b. NY	
Laura	44	b. NY	
Albert	22	farmer b. NY	
Minor	21	farmer b. NY	
Delilah	16	b. PA	
Harlow	14	b. PA	
Electa	10	b. PA	
Catharine M.	8	b. PA	
Aurelia	5	b. PA	
Laura	4	b. PA	
Albert Gregory	17	farmer b. OH	
Levi Person	20	lawyer b. NY	
John Biggs	20	farmer b. PA	
Luther Uait	21	lunberman	b. NY

Richard <sup>2</sup> Dunham appears on the 1860 Census in Sheffield, Warren Co. PA p. 1012, Fam. #375;

Laura Dunham appears on the 1870 census in Warren Boro, PA, p. 68, Fam. #88; Laura Dunham appears on the 1880 census in Warren Boro PA, p. 22;

# Children of Richard <sup>2</sup> and Laura (Allen) Dunham:

- i. Albert Allen <sup>3</sup> Dunham b. 13 August 1827;
   d. 20 April 1854 age 27 yrs.
- 32. ii. Miner Broderick <sup>3</sup> Dunham b. 25 January 1829 d. 4 February 1902 age 73 yrs.
- 33. iii. Seneca <sup>3</sup> Dunham b. 2 Oct. 1830
   d. 8 June 1833 age 3 yrs.
- 34. iv. Delilah Jane <sup>3</sup> Dunham b. 20 Nov. 1833
- v. Harlow French <sup>3</sup> Dunham b. 1 Dec. 1835
   d. 23 Oct. 1901 age 66 yrs.
  - m. 7 December 1858 Ann (Plankinton) Hickey
    she was b. 21 July 1817; d. 19 April 1899
    Both buried in Allegheny Cemetery, Pittsburgh PA
- 36. vi. Ambrose <sup>3</sup> Dunham b. 28 Nov. 1837
   d. 1 April 1842 age 4 yrs.
- vii. Electa Ann <sup>3</sup> Dunham b. 10 April 1840
   d. 10 Oct. 1912 age 72 yrs.
- 38. viii. Catherine Maria <sup>3</sup> Dunham b. 9 March 1842
- 39. xi. Aurelia Josephine <sup>3</sup> Dunham b. 20 August 1844
- 40. x. Laura Antoinette <sup>3</sup> b. 22 April 1846
- 41. xi. Richard Monroe <sup>3</sup> Dunham b. 25 Oct. 1849 d. 29 February 1904 age 53 yrs.

# 7. Lewis <sup>2</sup> Dunham (Thomas <sup>1</sup>) b. 1805 in Lodi, Seneca Co. NY, died 1875 age 70 yrs.

Lewis Dunham appears on the 1830 census in Howard, Steuben Co. NY; p. 415; 10001-00001

Lewis Dunham appears on the 1840 census in Howard, Steuben Co. NY p. 227; 220001-010001

Lewis Dunham appears on the 1850 Census in Howard, Steuben Co. NY p. 88;

Dumain appears on the 1050 census in Howard, Steuben			
Lewis Dunham	44	Farmer b. NJ (?) or NY(?)	
Edy	44	b. NY	
Lewis	21	b. NY	
Flora	18	b. NY	
Nelson	12	b. NY	
Asahel	10	b. NY	
Lorin/Loren	8	b. NY	
Mary	6	b. NY	
Oscar	4	b. NY	

- Lewis Dunham appears on the 1860 Census in Fremont, Steuben Co. NY p. 174, Fam. #1212;
- Lewis Dunham appears on the 1870 Census in Fremont (Stephens Mills PO), p. 174, Fam. #123;
- Oscar Dunham (son of Lewis <sup>2</sup> Dunham) appears on the 1870 Census in Fremont, p. 174, in Fam. #121; Milan Miller and family:

Oscar Dunham 22 Carpenter b. NY

# Children of Lewis <sup>2</sup> and Edy (--) Dunham: (based on 1850 census)

- 42. i. Lewis C. <sup>3</sup> Dunham b. 1829
  - From <a href="https://www.rootsweb.com/~nysteube/hw/hw2.html">www.rootsweb.com/~nysteube/hw/hw2.html</a>
    Allen Cemetery, Town of Howard, Steuben Co. NY Brasted District; Lewis C. Dunham 1830-1908
- 43. ii. Flora <sup>3</sup> Dunham b. 1832
- 44. iii. Nelson <sup>3</sup> Dunham b. 1838

  Nelson Dunham, 22, Farm Labor appears on the 1860 census in Fremont, p. 171, in family of Hugh McCallom and wife Jane
- 45. iv. Asahel <sup>3</sup> Dunham b. 1840
- 46. v. Lorin <sup>3</sup> Dunham b. 1842
- 47. vi. Mary <sup>3</sup> Dunham b. 1844
- 48. vii. Oscar <sup>3</sup> Dunham b. 1846
- 49. viii. Filena <sup>3</sup> Dunham b. 1854
- **8. Jonathan** <sup>2</sup> **Dunham** (Thomas <sup>1</sup>) born in 1808 in Lodi Seneca Co. NY, died 1886 age 78 yrs. He married Elmira/Elmina (--). She was born about 1808 and died in 1881. Both are buried in the Dunham Cemetery, Town of Howard, Steuben Co. NY.
  - Jonathan Dunham appears on the 1840 census in Howard, Steuben Co. NY; p. 223 100001-100001
  - Jonathan <sup>2</sup> Dunham appears on the 1850 Census in Howard, Steuben Co. NY p. 62;

Jonathan Dunham	42	Farmer b. NY
Elmira	41	
Belphina	13	
Jerome	11	
Susan	8	
LaFayette	5	
Alvilda	2	

- Jonathan Dunham appears on the 1860 census in Howard, Steuben Co. NY p. 98, Fam. #58;
- Jonathan Dunham appears on the 1870 census in Howard, Steuben Co. NY p. 320, Fam. #360;

# Children of Jonathan and Almira (--) Dunham: from census data

- 50. i. Belphina <sup>3</sup> Dunham b. abt. 1837
- 51. ii. Jerome <sup>3</sup> Dunham b. abt. 1839
- 52. iii. Susan <sup>3</sup> Dunham b. abt. 1852
- 53. iv. Lafayette <sup>3</sup> Dunham b. abt. 1844
- 54. v. Alvilda <sup>3</sup> Dunham b. abt. 1848 (Almilda?)

# .....Dunham Pilots, cont.

# By Miriam Jo Dunham

When I read Jeffrey and Joann's introductory notes to the last Newsletter, I knew immediately that I had to share them with my cousin Jay Dunham, a pilot in our family. He wrote back with a "small world" connection story, which he is graciously permitting me to share with you:

I did a quick read and was impressed by the contents of the newsletter. The meticulous work in documenting those family lines must take a special passion/patience. Although I did not know him, I searched FMI re James Gilmore Dunham:

https://www.legacy.com/us/obituaries/legacyremembers/james-dunham-obituary?id=37027341

Turns out James graduated from USAF Pilot Training in 1954, which is 30 years prior to my own graduation from USAF Pilot Training – at the same location – Williams AFB, Arizona. We flew over the same cotton fields, orange groves, canyon country, and occasionally over the same Phoenix metro area. So, it was there at "Willy" that James and I both ultimately earned our prized silver Air Force pilot wings. It is nice to know "we Dunham boys" shared that common experience – albeit three decades apart!

Jay's father was my Uncle John, who served in the Air Force during the Korean War. As children, whenever we saw a small V-shaped jet flying over our heads, we would shout out, "Uncle John plane"!

My first memories of Jay are of visiting their apartment in Fayetteville NC, a military town with Fort Bragg and Pope Air Field nearby. Instead of "Captain Kangaroo," Jay was watching "The Soldier" on TV who sang:

"Marching, marching, round about the school room. Heads are up, eyes ahead, like the soldiers on parade. Marching, marching, do not fall behind. Keep in step as we turn in line."

We joined in and sang as we marched around the living room.

After High School, Jay attended USAFA (the US Air Force Academy) and was later stationed in Japan, where he met his wife-to-be, Vicki, who was a school teacher on the base. One day Vicki was "kidnapped" from the class she was teaching and Jay whisked her away for a "top-secret" flight to a tropical island 67 miles west of Okinawa. While flying home after a day of sun and sand, they spotted a secret message on the west coast of Okinawa:



Jay had coordinated the beach message with a friend, with the planned message being, "Vicki: Will you marry me? Jay," but the garden shop's tarp supply was a little low, so Jay's friend had to improvise and shorten the message. By the way, Vicki said, "Yes."

Jay and Vicki raised four children at Edwards AFB in California. Their third child, Holt, has wanted to be a pilot since he was four years old. He is now an Aero major at USAFA, becoming a third-generation Airman while also serving as a soaring instructor pilot, teaching other USAFA cadets how to fly gliders. Like his father, and also like James Gilmore Dunham, Holt hopes to be selected for USAF Pilot Training — only in his case there won't be a chance to train in those same desert skies since Williams AFB was closed by Congress in 1993.



Third-generation Dunham Airman, Holt Dunham (left), with a fellow USAFA cadet, all smiles as newly certified glider instructor pilots!

When Jay retired from the Air Force, he continued work as an instructor pilot at the USAF Test Pilot School for a number of years before moving to part-time work so he could better enjoy family time and ministry/service opportunities with the Edwards AFB Chapel.

We belong to what we affectionately call the "Bladen County Dunhams," descendants of tobacco farmers along the Cape Fear River in eastern NC. Officially we are one of the "Other Dunham Ancestral Lines," descendants of William Randolph Dunham and Elizabeth Singletary.

# **Photos-Other-Lines - Dunham-Singletary Family Connections**

William Mangum Dunham and Clyde Wilson Robinson are Jay's grandparents, and mine too.



Vicki and (then) Capt. Jay Dunham, all smiles as Vicki wonders how she can steal a ride in this F-15!

# Descendants of John <sup>5</sup> Donham and Mary Thomas

By James A. Streeter

This article continues the line of Descendants of Deacon John Dunham of Plymouth, Massachusetts from the 5<sup>th</sup> Generation. The pedigree for the 1<sup>st</sup> to 5<sup>th</sup> generations can be found online in the Dunham Families In America Collection, Dunham Genealogy Research Association website at: DFIA - Dunham-Singletary Family Connections by following the line for John <sup>5</sup> Donham (Ebenezer <sup>4</sup>, Samuel <sup>3</sup>, Samuel <sup>2</sup>, John <sup>1</sup>). Generations 5 and 6 can be found in the January 2023 issue of the DGRA Newsletter.

# Seventh Generation in America, Part 1

The Seventh Generation in America, Part 2 for the descendants of John <sup>5</sup> Donham and Mary Thomas is being completed and will be published in the July 2023 DGRA Newsletter.

# Children of Moses<sup>6</sup> Donham and Margaret Morton:

**321.1.2** Lemuel<sup>7</sup> Donham (Moses <sup>6</sup>, John <sup>5</sup>, Ebenezer <sup>4</sup>, Samuel <sup>3</sup>, Samuel <sup>2</sup>, John <sup>1</sup>) b. Carver, Plymouth, MA, 17 Dec 1788; <sup>[1]</sup> d. Hartford, Oxford, ME 22 Feb 1848; <sup>[2]</sup> m. in Hartford, 3 Oct 1825, **Mary "Molly" Bisbee-Bryant**, <sup>[3]</sup> she was the dau of Elisha Bisbee and Mary Pettingill. <sup>[4]</sup> She was b. in Sumner, 4 Jan 1794; <sup>[5]</sup> d. Hartford, Oxford, ME, 12 Jan 1832. <sup>[6]</sup> Mary had m. 1<sup>st</sup> in Sumner, Oxford, ME, 22 May 1814, Nehemiah Bryant, son of William Bryant and Mary Turner. Mary and Nehemiah had 2 children. <sup>[7]</sup> Nehemiah had m. 1<sup>st</sup>, in Livermore, Androscoggin, ME, 20 Apr 1807; Phebe Robinson, <sup>[8]</sup> who d. in Turner, 1 Sep 1813. <sup>[9]</sup>

Lemuel served as a private during The War of **1812 (18 June 1812 – 17 February 1815)** in Lieut. Cyrus Thompson's company, Lieut. Col. Samuel Holland's Regiment, from 14 Sept. to 24 Sept. 1814. The company was raised in Hartford and served at Portland, Cumberland, ME, protecting that city from British attack. [10] Lemuel and Molly are bur. in Meeting House Cemetery, Hartford. [11,12]

Lemuel m. 2<sup>nd</sup> in Sumner, 11 Dec 1838, **Tabitha Briggs**, <sup>[13]</sup> dau. of Luther Briggs and Lydia Bryant. <sup>[14]</sup> She was b. in Woodstock, Oxford, ME, 24 Oct 1800; <sup>[15]</sup> d. Woodstock, 21 Feb 1894. <sup>[16]</sup> After Lemuel's death and before 1850 she moved to Locke Mills (Greenwood, Oxford, ME), where she lived in the Alder River House, a hotel run by her brother, Luther Briggs, Jr. She m. 2<sup>nd</sup> in Greenwood, 25 Feb 1852 Daniel Coffin Jr. as his 2<sup>nd</sup> wife. <sup>[16]</sup> He was the son of Daniel Coffin and Judith Barker. Daniel's 1<sup>st</sup> wife was Mary Grover of Bethel, Oxford, ME who d. 25 Aug 1850, age 38 yrs., 3 mos. Daniel and Mary had 7 children. She was bur in Mason Cemetery, Mason Twp., Oxford, ME. After Daniel's death, Tabitha, was living with her son Charles, in Lincoln, Penobscot, ME, in 1870. <sup>[18]</sup> Both Tabitha and Daniel Coffin were bur. in Mason Cemetery. <sup>[19, 20]</sup>

#### Children of Lemuel Donham and Mary "Molly" Bisbee-Bryant:

i. Mary Bisbee<sup>8</sup> Dunham, b. in Hartford, 26 Mar 1826; d. Hartford, 5 Jul 1848; m. Hartford, 29 Dec 1847, Allen Judson Sturtevant, son of Allen Sturtevant

and Betsey Lazell Cole. He was b. abt. 1820; d. btw. 1850-1853. They had no children. [21]

- **321.1.2.2** Phebe<sup>8</sup> Dunham, b. Hanford, 26 May 1827;
- **321.1.2.3** Amanda<sup>8</sup> Dunham, b. Hartford, 10 Dec 1828;
- **321.1.2.4** Lemuel<sup>7</sup> Donham, b. Hartford, Oxford, ME, 26 Aug 1830;

# Children of Lemuel Donham and Tabitha Briggs:

- v. Luther<sup>8</sup> Briggs Dunham, b. Hartford, 27 Sep 1839; d, Hartford, 9 Dec 1848; bur. Meeting House Hill Cemetery, Hartford.<sup>[22]</sup>
- 321.1.2.6 Charles<sup>8</sup> Dunham, b. Hartford, Oxford, ME, 25 Feb 1842;

#### References:

- 1. Vital Records of Carver MA to 1850, p. 29; NEHGS; SIM 62036-029
- 2. Find a Grave Memorial #93552549
- 3. Ibid.
- 4. Ibid.
- 5. Ibid.
- 6. Ibid.
- 7. Joseph Gatti-Holmes (Family Tree) by Debra Marino; Ancestry
- 8. Ibid.
- 9. Ibid.
- 10. Op. Cit. 2
- 11. Ibid.
- 12. Find a Grave Memorial #149522839
- 13. Marriage Returns of Oxford County, Maine Prior to 1892; SIM 62185-023
- 14. slsessions (Public Family Tree by Stephen Sessions; Ancestry
- 15. Op. Cit.2
- 16. Ibid.
- 17. Ibid.
- 18. Ibid.
- 19. Op. Cit. 12
- 20. Find a Grave Memorial ID: 149522746
- 21. Op. Cit. 2
- 22. Find a Grave Memorial #207323875

**321.1.4** Esther<sup>7</sup> Donham, b. Carver, Plymouth, MA, 22 Jun 1792;<sup>[1]</sup> d. 12 Dec 1873, Maine;<sup>[2]</sup> m. Hartford, Oxford, ME, 20 Mar 1839, Allen Sturtevant,<sup>[3]</sup> son of Francis Sturtevant and Lois Barrows. <sup>[4]</sup> He was b. in Hebron, Oxford, Me; 19 Jan 1784;<sup>[5]</sup> d. Maine, 2 Jun 1865.<sup>[6]</sup> Allen had been m. 1<sup>st</sup> to **321.6.i. Betsey Lazell Cole** and they had 3 children.<sup>[7]</sup> See her profile for more information. Both Esther and Allen had no children and were bur. in Meeting House Hill Cemetery, Hanford. <sup>[8, 9]</sup>

- 1. Vital Records of Carver MA to 1850, p. 29; NEHGS; SIM 62036-029
- 2. Find a Grave Memorial #92710371, photo by Mike Damon; SIM 73194
- 3. Marriage Returns of Oxford County, Maine Prior to 1892; Archive.org; SIM 62185-023
- 4. Maine, U.S., Birth Records, 1715-1922; Ancestry
- 5 Ihid
- 6. Find a Grave Memorial ID: 92710793, photo by Mike Damon; SIM 73192
- 7. Ibid.

- 8. Op. Cit. 2.
- 9. Op. Cit. 7.

**321.1.5** Eunice<sup>7</sup> Dunham (Moses <sup>6</sup>, John <sup>5</sup>, Ebenezer <sup>4</sup>, Samuel <sup>3</sup>, Samuel <sup>2</sup>, John <sup>1</sup>), b. Carver, Plymouth, MA 30 Dec 1795;<sup>[1]</sup> d. Hartford, Oxford, ME 20 Dec 1873;<sup>[2]</sup> m. Hartford, 1814 or 13 Oct 1822 **Otis Alley**,<sup>[3]</sup> son of Samuel Alley and Abigail Hall.<sup>[4]</sup> He was b. in Hartford, 6 Apr 1794;<sup>[5]</sup> d. Hartford, 14 Sep 1786.<sup>[6]</sup> Both Eunice and Otis were bur. in Hartford Center Cemetery, Hartford. <sup>[7,8]</sup>

## Children of Eunice<sup>7</sup> Dunham and Otis Alley:

- Lucius Burleigh Alley b. in Hartford, b. 22 Feb 1823; d. Paris, Oxford, ME 25 Nov 1904;<sup>[9]</sup> m. 1852, Lydia S Bartlett (1827-1910); 5 Children, both bur. in Hartford Center Cemetery, Hartford.<sup>[9, 10]</sup>
- ii. Irena A. Alley b. Falmouth, Cumberland, ME, 5 Sep 1824; d. North Paris, Oxford, ME
   5 Mar 1902; m. Maine, 28 Nov 1867, Thomas Hillman (1824-1883); No Children; Both bur. in Wayside Cemetery, West Paris, Oxford, ME.<sup>[11, 12, 13]</sup>
- iii. Moses Alley b. Hartford, Oxford, ME, 20 Apr 1827;<sup>[14]</sup> d. Hartford, 28 Apr 1897;<sup>[15]</sup> m. Hartford, 7 Oct 1849, Phebe<sup>8</sup> Dunham,<sup>[16]</sup> dau. of Lemuel<sup>7</sup> Dunham and Mary Bryant.<sup>[17]</sup> She was b. in Maine, 26 May 1827;<sup>[18]</sup> d. Hartford, 10 Oct 1896.<sup>[19]</sup> They had 10 children. See profile # **321.1.2.2** Phebe<sup>8</sup> Dunham
- iv. Eunice D Alley b. Maine, 6 Mar 1829; d. Maine, 18 Mar 1916; Eunice was not married and was buried in Hartford Center Cemetery, Hartford.<sup>[20]</sup>
- v. Roger Williams Alley b. Maine, 14 Dec 1831; [21, 22] d. Canton, Oxford, ME 7 Sep 1890; [23] m. aft. Jun 1863, Isabel Coombs Hinkley, [24] dau. of Benjamin Hinkley and Ruth Jackman. [25] She was b. Monmouth, Kennebec, ME 14 Mar 1832; [26] d. Auburn, Androscoggin, ME 6 Apr 1916; [27] Both Roger and Isabel were bur. in Hartford Center Cemetery, Hartford, ME. [28, 29] They were the parents of 1 child.
- vi. Abigail "Abbie" Anna Alley b. Hartford, Oxford, ME, 17 May 1834; [30] d. Minot, Androscoggin, ME, 26 Aug 1912; [31] m. Maine, 24 Nov 1859, Philander Kidder. [32] He was b. in Dixfield, Oxford, ME, 9 Sep 1837; [33] d. Auburn, Androscoggin, ME, 4 Nov 1922. [34] Abigail and Philander had 2 children. [35] She is bur. in Maple Grove Cemetery, Hartford. [36]
- vii. Celestia Morton Alley b. Hartford, Oxford, ME, 1 May 1840; [37] d. Auburn, Androscoggin, ME, 21 Nov 1930; [38] m. Hartford, 21 Nov 1861, Samuel Russell Howard, [39] son of William and Margery Howard. [40] He was b. Minot, Androscoggin, Me, 23 Mar 1839; [41] d. Minot, 12 Sep 1901. [42] They had 4 children together [43] and were bur. in Riverside Cemetery, West Minot, Androscoggin, ME. [44, 45]

- 1. Vital Records of Carver MA to 1850, p. 30; NEHGS; SIM 62036-030
- 2. Find a Grave Memorial #92710371, photo by Mike Damon
- 3. alley Family Tree by psqxdd5; Ancestry
- 4. Ibid.
- 5. Ibid.
- 6. Ibid.
- 7. Find a Grave Memorial ID: 150642872
- 8. Find a Grave Memorial ID: 150642840
- 9. Find a Grave Memorial ID: 150643123

```
10. Find a Grave Memorial ID: 150643265
```

- 11. Stetson Family Tree by Jane Haney; Ancestry
- 12. Find a Grave Memorial ID: 117507585
- 13. Find a Grave Memorial ID: 117507572
- 14. Op. Cit. 11
- 15. Maine, U.S., Death Records, 1761-1922
- 16. Marriage Returns of Oxford County, Maine Prior to 1892; Archive.org; SIM 62185-103
- 17. Find a Grave Memorial ID: 150646235
- 18. Ibid.
- 19. Ibid.
- 20. Find a Grave Memorial ID: 150642713
- 21. 1880 U.S Federal Census
- 22. Find a Grave Memorial ID: 150642915
- 23. Op. Cit. 3
- 24. U.S. Civil War Draft Registration Records 1963-1865
- 25. Op. Cit. 15
- 26. Ibid
- 27. Ibid
- 28. Op. Cit. 22
- 29. Find a Grave Memorial ID: 150642954
- 30. Find a Grave Memorial ID: 233214498; Calculated
- 31. Op. Cit. 15
- 32. Vital records of Hartford, Maine: 1767-1891
- 33. Op. Cit. 31
- 34. Ibid.
- 35. 1900 U.S Federal Census
- 36. Op. Cit. 30
- 37. Find a Grave Memorial ID: 95382241
- 38. Ibid.
- 39. Pat SPAULDING Tree by osampson2 (Rand Haven); Ancestry
- 40. Op. Cit. 15
- 41. Op. Cit. 15
- 42. Op. Cit. 15
- 43. Op. Cit 35
- 44. Op. Cit. 37
- 45. Find a Grave Memorial ID: 95382220

**321.1.7 Abigail<sup>7</sup> Donham** (Moses <sup>6</sup>, John <sup>5</sup>, Ebenezer <sup>4</sup>, Samuel <sup>3</sup>, Samuel <sup>2</sup>, John <sup>1</sup>), b. Carver, Plymouth, MA, 28 Nov 1800; <sup>[1]</sup> d. Buckfield, Oxford, Me, 17 Oct 1889; <sup>[2]</sup> m. Hartford, Oxford, Me, 3 Jul 1828 (recorded in Abington, Plymouth, MA), **Calvin Dunham Gurney**, <sup>[3]</sup> son of Seth Gurney and **321.7 Abigail "Nabby" Donham.** <sup>[4]</sup> Calvin was b. in Hebron, Oxford, ME, 30 Mar 1798; <sup>[5]</sup> d. Buckfield, 21 Jun 1882. <sup>[6]</sup> Abigail and Calvin were bur. in Swan Pond Cemetery, Hartford. <sup>[7,8]</sup>

#### Children of Abigail Donham and Calvin Dunham Gurney:

- i. James Calvin Gurney, b. Hanford, 3 Nov 1831;<sup>[9]</sup> d. Whitman, Plymouth, MA, 8 Feb 1912;<sup>[10]</sup> int. Weymouth, Norfolk, MA, 14 Aug 1855, Rebecca Jennie Foster,<sup>[11]</sup> dau. of Daniel Foster and Sarah Sawyer.<sup>[12]</sup> She was b. Skowhegan, Somerset, ME, 13 May 1831;<sup>[13]</sup> d. Rockland, Plymouth, MA. 13 Dec 1909.<sup>[14]</sup> James and Rebecca were had 2 children and were bur. in Mount Pleasant Cemetery, Rockland. <sup>[15, 16]</sup>
- ii. Sarah Marshall "Sally" Gurney, b. Hanford, 9 Jan 1835 (Recorded in Abington,

Plymouth, MA);<sup>[17]</sup> d. in Poland, Androscoggin, ME, 24 Feb 1916;<sup>[18]</sup> m. 1<sup>st</sup> in Canton, Oxford, ME, 24 Jan 1867, **321.10.5** John<sup>7</sup> Dunham;<sup>[19]</sup> as his 2<sup>nd</sup> wife. He abandoned her, April 1867;<sup>[20]</sup> div. Sep 1867.<sup>[21]</sup> For more information on John, see: **321.10.5** John<sup>7</sup> Dunham. Sarah m. 2<sup>nd</sup> George Franklin Dunn,<sup>[22]</sup> son of Seth Chandler Dunn and Philena Snell.<sup>[23]</sup> He was b. in 4 Mar 1834;<sup>[24]</sup> d. Maine, 24 Jul 1913.<sup>[25]</sup> They had no children. Sarah and George were bur. in Highland Cemetery, West Poland, Androscoggin, ME.<sup>[26]</sup>

The Below information is provided as many researchers have Sarah Marshall Gurney married to Byron Dunn. I believe that a Sarah M. Unknown, at this time is who m. Byron Dunn and they moved to Nebraska and then to Los Angeles County, CA. Mar 2023 JAS

**Sarah M. Unknown** b. 9 Jan 1835; d. 3 Dec 1913, Los Angeles Co., CA;<sup>[A]</sup> m. (int. pub. in Hartford, Oxford, ME, 21 Aug. 1878), **Byron Dunn,**<sup>[B]</sup> son of Elias G. Dunn and Charity M. Caswell.<sup>[C]</sup> He was b. 20 July 1850 [Sumner (Me.) TR];<sup>[D]</sup> d. Los Angeles County, CA, 27 Aug 1904;<sup>[E]</sup> Sarah and Byron were bur. in Grand View Memorial Park and Crematory, Glendale, Los Angeles, CA.<sup>[F, G]</sup>

In the 1880 Census Byron and Sarah are m. and living in North Franklin, Franklin, NE. In the Nebraska State 1855 Census they are still in Franklin but by 1888 they have moved to Los Angeles County, CA. (California, U.S., Voter Registers. In the 1900 Census they are in Burbank, Los Angeles, CA.

- A. Find a Grave Memorial ID: 17499106; photo
- B. Find a Grave Memorial ID: 17499095; photo
- C. Find a Grave Memorial ID: 92709658; story
- D. Sumner Maine Town Records.
- E. California, U.S., County Birth, Marriage, and Death Records, 1849-1980
- F. Op. Cit. B
- G. Op. Cit. A
- iii. **Stillman F Gurney**, b. Hartford, Oxford, ME, 1 May 1838;<sup>[27]</sup> d. Durham, Androscoggin, ME, 27 Nov 1926;<sup>[28]</sup> m. Hartford, 1 Sep 1866, Lorena Jordan,<sup>[29]</sup> dau. of Isaac Jordan and Louisa Monk.<sup>[30]</sup> She was b. in Buckfield, Oxford, ME, 13 Aug 1847;<sup>[31]</sup> d. Buckfield, 30 Nov 1926.<sup>[32]</sup> They Had 2 children.<sup>[33]</sup> Stillman and Lorena were div. in 1897.<sup>[34]</sup> Lorena m. 2<sup>nd</sup> in Sumner, Kennebec, ME, 21 Feb 1899, Frank K. Davis, son of Lorenya Davis and Lavina Bosworth.<sup>[35]</sup> Stillman enlisted in Co. E, 10<sup>th</sup> Maine Infantry, 4 Oct 1861 and was mustered the same day. He was Mustered Out 8 May 1863.<sup>[36]</sup>
- iv. **Michael R Gurney**, b. Hartford, Oxford, ME, 4 Dec 1840;<sup>[37]</sup> d. from Consumption at the Regimental Hospital, Berlin, Worchester, MD, 12 Nov 1862.<sup>[38]</sup> He was a private in Company E, 10<sup>th</sup> Regiment, Maine Infantry, during the Civil War.<sup>[39]</sup>
- v. **Dexter Gurney**, b. Hartford, Oxford, ME, 12 Jul 1845; [40] d. at the Harewood General Hospital, Washington, D.C., 28 Aug 1864. [41] Dexter served in the Union Army during the Civil War and was Mustered into 10th Maine Infantry Co. C. 13 Mar 1862 He were discharged due to a disability 12-6-1862. [42] He again joined and was Mustered in 14 Apr 1864 where he served as a Corporal in Company I of the 31st Maine Infantry. [43] Dexter was bur. in Arlington National Cemetery, Arlington, Arlington, VA. [44, 45]

#### References:

- 1. Vital Records of Carver MA to 1850, p. 30; NEHGS; SIM 62036-030
- 2. Find a Grave Memorial ID: 92709538, photo
- 3. Vital records of Abington, MA to 1850, v.2 p. 65 & 87; NEHGS; SIM 62001-2-65, 87
- 4. Maine, U.S., Birth Records, 1761-1922; Ancestry
- 5. ibid.
- 6. Find a Grave Memorial #92709658, photo
- 7. Op. Cit. 2
- 8. Op. Cit. 7
- 9. Op. Cit. 3, p. 94
- 10. Massachusetts standard Certificate of Death; FAGM; SIM 61256
- 11. Massachusetts, U.S., Town and Vital Records, 1620-1988; Ancestry
- 12. Massachusetts Return of a Death; FAGM; SIM 61257
- 13. Ibid. b. Calculated
- 14. Ibid.
- 15. Op. Cit. 2
- 16. Op. Cit. 6
- 17. Op. Cit. 3, p. 98
- 18. Find a Grave Memorial ID: 50970560
- 19. Dunham, Verge, Young, Simpson, Doble Trees by Donna Dunham; Ancestry
- 20. Find a Grave Memorial ID: 92709538; see story
- 21. Maine, U.S., Divorce Records, 1798-1891; Ancestry
- 22. Find a Grave Memorial ID: 50970560; photo
- 23. Find a Grave Memorial ID: 50970478; photo
- 24. New England Historical and Genealogical Register, v. 88, p.245
- 25. Op. Cit. 23
- 26. Op. Cit. 22; Op. Cit 23
- 27. Op. Cit. 3, p. 98
- 28. U.S., Headstone Applications for Military Veterans, 1925-1970; Ancestry
- 29. Find a Grave Memorial ID: 92709047
- 30. Robbins Family Tree by Katie Langley; Ancestry
- 31. Ibid.
- 32. Ibid.
- 33. 1880 U.S Federal Census
- 34. Op. Cit. 29
- 35. Maine, U.S., Marriage Records, 1713-1922; Ancestry
- 36. U.S., Civil War Soldier Records and Profiles, 1861-1865; Ancestry
- 37. Op. Cit. 3, p. 96
- 38. U.S., Registers of Deaths of Volunteers, 1861-1865; Ancestry
- 39. U.S., Civil War Soldier Records and Profiles, 1861-1865
- 40. Op. Cit. 3, p. 96
- 41. U.S., Civil War Soldier Records and Profiles, 1861-1865
- 42. Ibid.
- 43. U.S., Civil War Soldiers, 1861-1865
- 44. U.S., Burial Registers, Military Posts and National Cemeteries, 1862-1960
- 45. Find a Grave Memorial #91055741 photo

**321.1.8** Margaret<sup>7</sup> Dunham (Moses <sup>6</sup>, John <sup>5</sup>, Ebenezer <sup>4</sup>, Samuel <sup>3</sup>, Samuel <sup>2</sup>, John <sup>1</sup>), b. Carver, Plymouth, MA, 6 Apr 1805;<sup>[1]</sup> d. Hartford, Oxford, ME, 26 Sep 1882;<sup>[2]</sup> m. Hartford, 10 Sep 1827,<sup>[3]</sup> **David Bryant**, son of James Bryant and Olive Patterson.<sup>[4]</sup> He was b. in Saco, York, ME, 22 Jun 1806; <sup>[5,6]</sup> d. Hartford, 14 Sep 1873.<sup>[7]</sup> Both Margaret and David were bur. in Hartford Center Cemetery, Harford. <sup>[8,9]</sup>

## Children of Margaret Dunham and David Bryant:

- i. Emery Bryant, b. Hartford, 3 Jan 1828; d. Hartford, 20 Jan 1829. [10]
- ii. Emily A. Bryant, b. Hartford, 5 Feb 1830; d. Lewiston, Androscoggin, ME, 17 Apr 1900; She was a single housekeeper. [11] Emily was bur. in Harford Center Cemetery, Hartford. [12]
- iii. Emetine Bryant, b. Hartford, 11 Oct 1832;<sup>[13]</sup> d. Hartford, 8 Apr 1863;<sup>[14]</sup> m. Hartford, 20 Feb 1853, Ansel Gammon.<sup>[15]</sup> He was b. in Maine, 1830;<sup>[16]</sup> lv. Canton, Oxford, ME in 1880.<sup>[17]</sup> Emetine and Ansel had 2 children.<sup>[18]</sup> Emetine was bur. in Hartford Center Cemetery, Hartford.<sup>[19]</sup>
- iv. Emma Bryant, b. Hartford, 8 Sep 1835;<sup>[20]</sup> d. Lowell, Middlesex, MA, 20 Mar 1901;<sup>[21]</sup> m. Hartford, 24 Feb 1856, Erastus Kelly Faunce,<sup>[22]</sup> son of Alden Faunce and Olive Adkins.<sup>[23]</sup> He was b. 13 Oct 1835;<sup>[24]</sup> d. Auburn, Androscoggin, ME, 2 Feb 1861.<sup>[25]</sup> Emma and Erastus had 2 children. Both Emma and Erastus were bur. in Briggs Cemetery, Auburn. <sup>[26, 27]</sup>
- v. Ellen Bryant, b. Hartford, 9 Oct 1847;<sup>[28]</sup> d. Portland, Cumberland, ME, 8 Jan 1933;<sup>[29]</sup> m. Hartford, Oxford, ME, 11 Mar 1870, Zury R. Doten, <sup>[30]</sup> son of Timothy S Doten and Avis A Robinson.<sup>[31]</sup> He was b. in Harford, Mar 1849;<sup>[32]</sup> d. Lewiston, Androscoggin, ME 20 Jul 1913.<sup>[33]</sup> Ellen and Zury had 2 children.<sup>[34]</sup> They were bur. in Harford Center Cemetery, Hartford. <sup>[35, 36]</sup>

- 1. Vital Records of Carver MA to 1850, p. 31; NEHGS; SIM 62036-031
- 2. Find a Grave Memorial ID: 132046253
- 3. Bryant Family Tree by Kathy Bryant Sabiston; Ancestry
- 4. Ibid.
- 5. Ibid.
- 6. Massachusetts, U.S., Death Records, 1841-1915; b. loc. listed
- 7. Find a Grave Memorial ID: 132046172
- 8. Op. Cit. 2
- 9. Op. Cit. 6
- 10. Op. Cit. 3
- 11. Maine, U.S., Death Records, 1761-1922; Ancestry
- 12. Find a Grave Memorial ID: 132000761; photo by Donna; SIM 73163
- 13. Find a Grave Memorial ID: 149702001
- 14. Ibid.
- 15. Ibid.
- 16. U.S., Civil War Draft Registrations Records, 1863-1865
- 17. 1880 US Federal Census
- 18. 1860 US Federal Census
- 19. Find a Grave Memorial ID: 149702001
- 20. Op. Cit. 3
- 21. Massachusetts, U.S., Death Records, 1841-1915; Ancestry
- 22. Op. Cit. 3
- 23. hcgriff1009 (Family Tree) by Karen Anderson Hale; Ancestry
- 24. Maine, U.S., Birth Records, 1761-1922; Ancestry
- 25. Find a Grave Memorial ID: 19500727; photo by Sue Warner
- 26. Find a Grave Memorial ID: 19500766; photo by Sue Warner
- 27. Op. Cit. 25
- 28. West Family of New England (Family Tree) by BillWest40: Ancestry

- 29. Ibid.
- 30. Ibid.
- 31. Johnson Farren Family Tree-1 by egj404; Ancestry
- 32. Op. Cit. 28
- 33. Op. Cit. 11
- 34. 1900 US Federal Census
- 35. Find a Grave Memorial ID: 132046118
- 36. Find a Grave Memorial ID: 132046071

# Children of John Donham Jr and Lucy Lucas:

**321.4.2** Lucy<sup>7</sup> Donham (John <sup>6,5</sup>, Ebenezer <sup>4</sup>, Samuel <sup>3</sup>, Samuel <sup>2</sup>, John <sup>1</sup>), b. Carver, Plymouth, MA, 13 Nov 1791;<sup>[1]</sup> d. Bridgewater, Plymouth, MA, 28 May 1878;<sup>[2]</sup> int. Carver, 21 Nov 1812, **Lazarus Rickard**,<sup>[3]</sup> son of Isaac Rickard and Lydia Vaughn.<sup>[4]</sup> He was b. in Plympton, Plymouth, MA 6 Sep 1788;<sup>[5]</sup> d. Plympton, 23 Apr 1840.<sup>[6]</sup> Both Lucy and Lazarus were bur. in Hillcrest Cemetery, Plympton. <sup>[7,8]</sup>

## Children of Lucy Donham and Lazarus Rickard:

- i. Lucy Faxon Rickard, b. Carver, Plymouth, MA, 6 Jun 1813; [9] d. Middleborough, Plymouth, MA, 9 Jul 1870; [10] m. in Middleborough, 1 Sep 1844, Harrison Thomas, [11] son of Lothrop Thomas and Melinda Shuitleff. [12] He was b. Middleborough, 1 Mar 1817; [13] d. Middleborough, 25 Apr 1881. [14] Lucy and Harrison had 2 children [15] and they were bur. in Thomastown Cemetery, Middleborough. [16, 17] He was a Shovel Maker. [18]
- ii. Lazarus Warren Rickard, b. Plymouth, 31 Jul 1815;<sup>[19]</sup> d. Carver, 21 Jan 1891;<sup>[20]</sup> int. Plympton, 16 Aug 1840, Eliza Richmond, cert. given 15 Sep. <sup>[21]</sup> Dau. of Dean and Hannah Richmond. <sup>[22]</sup> She was b. in Plympton, 12 Dec 1822;<sup>[23]</sup> d. Carver, 19 Apr 1900. <sup>[24]</sup> Lazarus and Eliza had 2 children <sup>[25]</sup> and were bur. in Lakenham Cemetery, Carver. <sup>[26, 27]</sup>
- iii. Hiram Rickard, b. Plympton, 6 Jul 1818;<sup>[28]</sup> nfi.
- iv. Louisa Rickard b. Plympton, 28 Mar 1821;<sup>[29]</sup> d. East Bridgewater, Plymouth, MA, 15 Feb 1905;<sup>[30]</sup> m. 1<sup>st</sup> Plympton, 13 Aug 1837, Benjamin Franklin Weston,<sup>[31]</sup> son of Benjamin Weston and Lucy Ripley.<sup>[32]</sup> He was b. 20 Apr 1810;<sup>[33]</sup> d. Bridgewater, Plymouth, MA, 23 Feb 1854, he was a blacksmith.<sup>[34]</sup> Louisa and Benjamin had 5 Children <sup>[35]</sup> and were bur. in Hillside Cemetery, Bridgewater. <sup>[36, 37]</sup> Louisa m. 2<sup>nd</sup> East Bridgewater, 29 Nov 1868, Freeman Jones,<sup>[38]</sup> son of Samuel Jones and Nabby Benson.<sup>[39]</sup> He was b. Bridgewater, 25 May 1827, (Twin brother of Franklin);<sup>[40]</sup> d. Bridgewater, 25 Oct 1899;<sup>[41]</sup> Freeman m. 1<sup>st</sup> in Bridgewater, 21 Nov 1849, Laura Levina Hayward, (1831-1857).<sup>[42]</sup> Freeman and Laura had 2 children.<sup>[43]</sup> Freeman and Laura were bur. in Hillside Cemetery, Bridgewater. <sup>[44, 45]</sup>
- v. Isaac Winslow Rickard, b. Plympton, 7 Jan 1824;<sup>[46]</sup> nfi.
- vi. Naomi Lucas Rickard, b. Plympton, 4 Oct 1826;<sup>[47]</sup> d. Canton, Norfolk, MA, 20 Dec 1868;<sup>[48]</sup> int. Dover, Norfolk, MA 14 Sep 1846;<sup>[49]</sup> m. Middleborough, Plymouth, MA, 1 Nov 1846, Jerome B Snow,<sup>[50]</sup> He was b. in Massachusetts, abt. 1818;<sup>[51]</sup> d. in New Orleans, Orleans, LA, 8 Jul 1863.<sup>[52]</sup> Jerome was living in Canton when he enlisted as a Corporal in the Union Army 17 Sep 1862. He was Mustered into Co. A, 4<sup>th</sup> Regiment Massachusetts Infantry on 23 Sep 1862 and d. due to chronic diarrhea, in the Barracks at the General Hospital, New Orleans, Orleans, LA, 8 Jul 1863.<sup>[53]</sup> Naomi and

Jerome had 4 children.[54]

vii. Benjamin Crocker Rickard, b. Plympton, 23 Apr 1829;<sup>[55]</sup> d. Bridgewater, 24 Jun 1840.<sup>[56]</sup> He was bur. in Hillside Cemetery, Bridgewater.<sup>[57]</sup>

viii. Lydia Richmond "Lucy" Rickard, b. Plympton, 30 Jul 1832;<sup>[58]</sup> d. Plympton, 18 Mar 1904;<sup>[59]</sup> m. Plympton, 13 Jun 1852, Beri Francis Phinney,<sup>[60]</sup> son of Ezra Phinney and Nancy Wyman.<sup>[61]</sup> He was b. in Plympton, 4 Nov 1832;<sup>[62]</sup> d. Boston, Suffolk, MA, 13 Apr 1905.<sup>[63]</sup> Lucy and Beri did not have children and were bur. in Hillside Cemetery, Plympton. <sup>[64, 65]</sup>

- 1. Vital Records of Carver MA to 1850, p. 29; NEHGS; SIM 62036-029
- 2. Massachusetts: Vital Records, 1841-1910, v. 302, p. 262; SIM 62110-302-262
- 3. Op. Cit. 1, p. 101; NEHGS; SIM 62036-101
- 4. Vital Records of Plympton, MA to 1850, p. 372; NEHGS; SIM 62025-372
- 5. Ibid. p. 164; NEHGS; SIM 62025-164
- 6. Ibid. p. 506; NEHGS; SIM 62025-506
- 7. Find a Grave Memorial ID: 81954148; photo by Jack...
- 8. Find a Grave Memorial ID: 37198567; photo by Joan Ellis Pulis
- 9. Op. Cit. 4, p. 164; NEHGS; SIM 62025-164
- 10. Massachusetts, U.S., Death Records, 1841-1915; Ancestry
- 11. Massachusetts, U.S., Compiled Marriages, 1633-1850; Ancestry
- 12. Find a Grave Memorial ID: 142784711, photo by Sandra D; SIM 73171
- 13. Ibid.
- 14. Op. Cit. 2, v. 329, p. 325.
- 15. Massachusetts, U.S., State Census, 1855
- 16. Find a Grave Memorial ID: 142784748, photo by Sandra D; SIM 73172
- 17. Op. Cit. 12
- 18. Op. Cit. 14
- 19. Op. Cit. 4, p. 164; NEHGS; SIM 62025-164
- 20. Op. Cit. 10
- 21. Op. Cit. 4. P. 372; NEHGS; SIM 62025-372
- 22. Op. Cit. 4, p. 161; NEHGS; SIM 62025-161
- 23. Op. Cit. 22; NEHGS
- 24. Find a Grave Memorial ID: 99230658, photo by Sandra Lennox; SIM 73173
- 25. Massachusetts, U.S., State Census, 1865
- 26. Find a Grave Memorial ID: 99230338, photo by Sandra Lennox; SIM 73173
- 27. Op. Cit. 24
- 28. Op. Cit. 4, p. 163; NEHGS
- 29. Op. Cit. 4, p. 164; NEHGS; SIM 62025-164
- 30. Op. Cit. 10
- 31. Op. Cit. 4, p. 373; NEHGS; SIM 62025-373, 422
- 32. Op. Cit. 4, p. 422; NEHGS; SIM 62025-422
- 33. Op. Cit. 4, p. 221; NEHGS; SIM 62025-221
- 34. Op. Cit. 2: v. 85, p.195; NEHGS
- 35. Find a Grave Memorial ID: 65995672
- 36. Ibid.
- 37. Find a Grave Memorial ID: 65995671
- 38. Massachusetts, U.S., Marriage Records, 1840-1915; Ancestry
- 39. Vital Records of Bridgewater, MA to 1850, p. 178; NEHGS;
- 40. Ibid.
- 41. Massachusetts, U.S., Town and Vital Records, 2620-1988; Ancestry
- 42. Op. Cit. 39, v.2, p.205; NEHGS
- 43. Nicoll/Snow & Doe/White Family Tree by pnicoll1; Ancestry

- 44. Find a Grave Memorial ID: 65995528; photo
- 45. Find a Grave Memorial ID: 27859180; photo
- 46. Op. Cit. 4, p. 163; NEHGS
- 47. Op. Cit. 4, p. 165; NEHGS; SIM 62025-165
- 48. Op. Cit. 2, v. 212, p. 239; NEHGS
- 49. Op. Cit. 11; Ancestry
- 50. Massachusetts, Town and Vital Records, 1620-1988; Ancestry
- 51. U.S., Civil War Soldier Records and Profiles, 1861-1865
- 52. U.S., Registers of Deaths of Volunteers, 1861-1865
- 53. Op. Cit. 51
- 54. Smith Ambot Tree by Paula Smith Masterson; Ancestry
- 55. Op. Cit. 4, p. 161; NEHGS
- 56. Op. Cit. 4, p. 505; NEHGS (d. recorded in Plympton)
- 57. Find a Grave Memorial ID: 37198429; photo by Joan Ellis Pulis
- 58. Op. Cit. 4, p. 164; NEHGS; SIM 62025-164
- 59. Op. Cit. 10; Ancestry
- 60. Op. Cit. 38; Ancestry
- 61. Find a Grave Memorial ID: 202024849
- 62. Op. Cit. 4, p. 153; NEHGS
- 63. Op. Cit. 10; Ancestry
- 64. Find a Grave Memorial ID: 202024934
- 65. Op. Cit. 61

**321.4.3** Zilpha<sup>7</sup> Dunham (John <sup>6,5</sup>, Ebenezer <sup>4</sup>, Samuel <sup>3</sup>, Samuel <sup>2</sup>, John <sup>1</sup>), b. Carver, Plymouth, MA, 8 Sep 1794;<sup>[1]</sup> d. Carver, 9 Dec 1866;<sup>[2]</sup> int. Carver, 3 Dec 1818, Isaac Shearman,<sup>[3]</sup> son of Rufus Shearman and Phoebe Rider.<sup>[4]</sup> He was b. in Carver, 9 May 1786;<sup>[5]</sup> d. Carver, 3 Jul 1849.<sup>[6]</sup> Zilpha and Isaac both bur. in Lakenham Cemetery, Carver.<sup>[7,8]</sup>

## Children of **Zilpha<sup>7</sup> Dunham** and **Isaac Shearman**:

- i. Isaac Sherman Jr., b. in Carver, 21 Oct 1819; [9] d. Carver, 22 May 1834. [10] He was bur. in Lakenham Cemetery, Carver. [11]
- ii. Earl Sherman, b. Carver, 7 Sep 1823;<sup>[12]</sup> d, Carver, 26 Mar 1875;<sup>[13]</sup> Earl was not married <sup>[14]</sup> and was bur. in Lakenham Cemetery, Carver.<sup>[15]</sup>
- iii. Phebe/Phoebe Sherman, b. in Carver, 19 Dec 1825;<sup>[16]</sup> d. Carver, 8 Dec 1826.<sup>[17]</sup> She was bur. in Lakenham Cemetery, Carver.<sup>[18]</sup>
- iv. Zilpha Sherman, b. in Carver, 20 Jul 1829;<sup>[19]</sup> d. Plymouth, Plymouth, MA, 8 May 1880;<sup>[20]</sup> m. Plympton, Plymouth, Ma, 2 Oct 1853, Henry Rickard,<sup>[21]</sup> son of Isaac and Nancy Rickard.<sup>[22]</sup> He was b. Plympton, 28 Jan 1831;<sup>[23]</sup> d. Plymouth 18 Dec 1867.<sup>[24]</sup> Both Zilpha and Henry were bur. in Burial Hill, Plymouth. <sup>[25, 26]</sup>
- v. Hannah Sherman, b. Carver, 30 Jan 1835;<sup>[27]</sup> d. Whitman, Plymouth, MA, 17 Jul 1895;<sup>[28]</sup> int. Middleborough, Plymouth, MA, 26 Oct 1855, Cornelius H Ramsdell,<sup>[29]</sup> son of Joseph and Melintha Ramsdell.<sup>[30]</sup> He was b. in Wareham, Plymouth, MA, Jan 1831;<sup>[31]</sup> d. Whitman, 10 Mar 1910.<sup>[32]</sup> Hannah and Cornelius had no children <sup>[33]</sup> and where bur. in Colebrook Cemetery, Whitman. <sup>[34, 35]</sup> Cornelius enlisted during the Civil War 19 Sep 1864, and mustered a week later as a Private in Co. B, 3<sup>rd</sup> Massachusetts Infantry. He was sent to North Carolina and was mustered out 26 Jan 1863. He worked as a Shoemaker in Abington, Plymouth, MA and was a member of the David A. Russell G.A.R. Post 78 in Whitman. <sup>[36]</sup>

#### References:

- 1. Vital Records of Carver MA to 1850, p. 31; NEHGS; SIM 62036-031
- 2. Massachusetts: Vital Records, 1841-1910, v. 193, p. 302; SIM 62110-193-302
- 3. Op. Cit. 1; p. 101; NEHGS; SIM 62036-101
- 4. Op. Cit. 1; p. 61; NEHGS;
- 5. Ibid.
- 6. Op. Cit. 1. p. 170; NEHGS;
- 7. Find a Grave Memorial ID: 26500851; photo
- 8. Find a Grave Memorial ID: 26500852; photo
- 9. Op. Cit. 1, p 62; NEHGS;
- 10. Op. Cit. 1, p 170; NEHGS;
- 11. Find a Grave Memorial ID: 26500850;
- 12. Op. Cit. 1, p 62; NEHGS;
- 13. Massachusetts, U.S., Death Records, 1841-1915; Ancestry
- 14. Massachusetts, U.S., State Census, 1865
- 15. Find a Grave Memorial ID: 52032630; photo by SB; SIM 73177
- 16. Op. Cit. 1, p 62; NEHGS;
- 17. Op. Cit. 1, p 170; NEHGS;
- 18. Find a Grave Memorial ID: 52032714; photo by SB; SIM 73178
- 19. Op. Cit. 1, p 63; NEHGS;
- 20. Massachusetts: Vital Records, 1841-1910, v. 320, p. 304; SIM 62110-320-304
- 21. Massachusetts, U.S., Marriage Records, 1840-1915; Ancestry
- 22. Ibid.
- 23. Vital Records of Plympton, MA to 1850, p. 163; NEHGS; SIM 62025-163
- 24. Massachusetts, U.S., Death Records, 1841-1915; Ancestry
- 25. Find a Grave Memorial ID: 77888231; photo by Caryn; SIM 73179
- 26. Find a Grave Memorial ID: 91573260; photo by Jae Dunn; SIM 73180
- 27. Op. Cit. 1, p 62; NEHGS;
- 28. Op. Cit. 20; v. 455, p. 673; NEHGS
- 29. Massachusetts, Town and Vital Records, 1620-1988; Ancestry
- 30. Find a Grave Memorial ID: 201127622; photo by Pamela R; SIM 73181
- 31. 1900 U.S. Federal Census
- 32. Op. Cit. 2; v. 1910/108 (death), p. 264; NEHGS
- 33. Find a Grave Memorial ID: 201128103; photo by Pamela R; SIM 73181
- 34. Op. Cit. 30
- 35. Ibid.
- 36. Ibid.

**321.4.4 Lidia/Lydia Lucas<sup>7</sup> Donham** (John <sup>6,5</sup>, Ebenezer <sup>4</sup>, Samuel <sup>3</sup>, Samuel <sup>2</sup>, John <sup>1</sup>), b. Carver, Plymouth, MA. 7 Mar 1797;<sup>[1]</sup> d. Middleborough, Plymouth, MA, 5 Feb 1890;<sup>[2]</sup> int. Carver, 5 Apr 1817, **Ezra Chase**,<sup>[3]</sup> son of Levi Chase and Hannah<sup>7</sup> Dunham (Israel <sup>6</sup>, Sylvanus <sup>5</sup>, Israel <sup>4</sup>, Eleazer <sup>3</sup>, Joseph <sup>2</sup>, John <sup>1</sup>) <sup>[4]</sup> He was b. in Carver, 12 Oct 1793;<sup>[5]</sup> d. Middleborough, 22 Dec 1863.<sup>[6]</sup> Both Lidia and Ezra were bur. in the Cemetery at The Green, Middleborough. <sup>[7,8]</sup>

#### Children of Lidia/Lydia Lucas Donham and Ezra Chase:

i. Ezra Stillman Chase, b. Middleborough, 11 Oct 1821;<sup>[9]</sup> d. Middleborough, 10 Oct 1897;<sup>[10]</sup> int. Middleborough, 24 Nov 1844, Sarah/Sally Coggshall,<sup>[11]</sup> dau. of Freeborn Coggshall and Jane Thomas.<sup>[12]</sup> She was b. in Middleborough, 15 Jan 1821;<sup>[13]</sup> d. Middleborough, 20 Nov 1896.<sup>[14]</sup> Both Ezra and Sarah were bur. in Fall Brook Cemetery, Middleborough. <sup>[15, 16]</sup>

- ii. Hannah W Chase, b. Middleborough, 1829; d. Middleborough, 4 Jun 1833.<sup>[17]</sup> She was bur. in the Cemetery at The Green, Middleborough.<sup>[18]</sup>
- iii. Levi Chase, b. Middleborough, 29 Apr 1834;<sup>[19]</sup> d. Middleborough, 1 Jan 1864;<sup>[20]</sup> m. Middleborough, 25 Nov 1855, Jane G Tribou,<sup>[21]</sup> dau of David Thomas Tribou and Hannah Burbank.<sup>[22]</sup> She was b. 10 Dec 1836;<sup>[23]</sup> d. Middleborough, 1 Apr 1929.<sup>[24]</sup> Jane m. 2<sup>nd</sup> in Brockton, Plymouth, MA. 4 Jun 1884, Amasa Edson,<sup>[25]</sup> (his 4<sup>th</sup> m.), son of William Edson and Mary Randall.<sup>[26]</sup> Amasa was b. in North Bridgewater, Plymouth, MA, abt. 1804;<sup>[27]</sup> d. Brockton, 20 Jun 1885.<sup>[28]</sup> Levi and Jane had 1 child <sup>[29]</sup> and both were bur. in Nemasket Hill Cemetery, Middleborough. <sup>[30,31]</sup>
- iv. Hannah Whiting Chase, b. Middleborough, 20 Jan 1837;<sup>[32]</sup> d. Middleborough, 19 May 1876;<sup>[33]</sup> m. Thomas Frederick Denham,<sup>[34]</sup> son of Henry Denham and Louisa Jane Pratt.<sup>[35]</sup> He was b. Carver, 98 May 1839;<sup>[36]</sup> d. Middleborough, 30 Aug 1914.<sup>[37]</sup> Hannah and Thomas had 2 children <sup>[38]</sup> and were bur. in Nemasket Hill Cemetery, Middleborough. <sup>[39, 40]</sup>

- 1. Vital Records of Carver MA to 1850, p. 31; NEHGS; SIM 62036-031
- 2. Massachusetts, Vital Records, 1841-1910; v. 410, p. 435; NEHGS
- 3. Op. Cit. 1, p. 94; NEHGS
- 4. Op. Cit. 1; p. 20, NEHGS
- 5. Op. Cit. 1; p. 20, Recorded as Azna; NEHGS
- 6. Massachusetts, U.S., Death Records, 1841-1915; Ancestry
- 7. Find a Grave Memorial ID: 104026557
- 8. Find a Grave Memorial ID: 104026512
- 9. Vital Records of Middleborough MA to 1850; p. 373; NEHGS
- 10. Op. Cit. 6
- 11. Op. Cit. 9; p. 304; NEHGS
- 12. Ibid; p. 373; NEHGS; Name recorded as Sally
- 13. Ibid. p. 373; NEHGS; Name recorded as Sally
- 14. Op. Cit. 6
- 15. Find a Grave Memorial ID: 76479263, photo by Chip5610; SIM 73186
- 16. Find a Grave Memorial ID: 76479257, photo by Chip5610; SIM 73186
- 17. Massachusetts, U.S. Town and Vital Records, 1620-1988; Ancestry
- 18. Find a Grave Memorial ID: 142689728
- 19. Op. Cit. 17
- 20. Op. Cit. 6
- 21. Massachusetts, U.S., Marriage Records, 1840-1915; Ancestry
- 22. Find a Grave Memorial ID: 172509844
- 23. Ibid.
- 24. Ibid.
- 25. Massachusetts: Vital Records, 1841-1910, v. 353, p. 353; NEHGS
- 26. Op. Cit. 21
- 27. Ibid.
- 28. Op. Cit. 6
- 29. Massachusetts, U.S., State Census, 1865
- 30. Find a Grave Memorial ID: 136795530; photo by Sarah D; SIM 73187
- 31. Op. Cit. 22
- 32. Op. Cit. 17
- 33. Op. Cit. 6
- 34. Op. Cit. 21
- 35. Find a Grave Memorial ID: 122375310; photo by Caryn; SIM 73188

```
36. Op. Cit. 1737. Op. Cit. 3538. Op. Cit. 3539. Find a Grave Memorial ID: 122375375; photo by SCC; SIM 7318840. Op. Cit. 35
```

**321.4.5** James<sup>7</sup> Dunham (John <sup>6,5</sup>, Ebenezer <sup>4</sup>, Samuel <sup>3</sup>, Samuel <sup>2</sup>, John <sup>1</sup>), b. Plymouth, Plymouth, MA, 31 Mar 1801 (recorded in Carver);<sup>[1]</sup> d. Carver, Plymouth, MA, 31 Jul 1870;<sup>[2]</sup> m. Carver, 16 May 1822, **Ruth Pratt**,<sup>[3]</sup> dau of Isaiah Pratt and Ruth Ransom.<sup>[4]</sup> She was b. Carver, 4 Oct 1801;<sup>[5]</sup> d. Carver, 11 Aug 1881.<sup>[6]</sup> Both James and Ruth were bur. in Lakenham Cemetery, Carver. <sup>[7,8]</sup>

## Children of James Donham and Ruth Pratt:

- **321.4.5.1.** John <sup>8</sup> Dunham, b. Carver, 3 Sep 1822
  - ii. Ruth James<sup>8</sup> Dunham, b. Carver, 9 Aug 1824;<sup>[9]</sup> d. Carver, 7 Aug 1904.<sup>[10]</sup> She never married and was bur. in Lakenham Cemetery, Carver.<sup>[11]</sup>
- 321.4.5.3. Abigail Ransom 8 Dunham, b. Carver, 8 Oct 1826
- **321.4.5.4.** Jabez Luther <sup>8</sup> Dunham, b. Carver, 20 Nov 1828
- 321.4.5.5. Henry Allan <sup>8</sup> Dunham, b. Carver, 17 Aug 1830 --- check Allan
  - vi. Rolinda Frances Dunham, b. Carver, 22 Nov 1832;<sup>[12]</sup> d. Carver, 8 Nov 1852.<sup>[13]</sup> She never married and was bur. in Lakenham Cemetery, Carver.<sup>[14]</sup>
  - vii. James L Dunham, b. in Carver, 3 Apr 1835;<sup>[15]</sup> d. Carver, 8 Jan 1853.<sup>[16]</sup> He never married and was bur. in Lakenham Cemetery, Carver.<sup>[17]</sup>
- 321.4.5.8. Lucinda Eddy 8 Dunham, b. Carver, 31 Jan 1839
- **321.4.5.9. Ellis Dexter <sup>8</sup> Dunham**, b. Carver, 21 Jan 1841

### References:

- 1. Vital Records of Carver MA to 1850, p. 29; NEHGS; SIM 62036-029
- 2. Massachusetts, U.S., Death Records, 1841-1915; Ancestry
- 3. Op. Cit. 1, p. 101; NEHGS; SIM 62036-101
- 4. Massachusetts, U.S., Town and Vital Records, 1620-1988; Ancestry
- 5. Ibid.
- 6. Op. Cit. 2
- 7. Find a Grave Memorial ID: 98593299, photo by Sandra Lennox; SIM 73189
- 8. Find a Grave Memorial ID: 98593854, photo by Sandra Lennox; SIM 73189
- 9. Op. Cit. 1, p. 31; NEHGS; SIM 62036-031
- 10. Op. Cit. 2
- 11. Find a Grave Memorial ID: 99182051, photo by Sandra Lennox; SIM 73189
- 12. Op. Cit. 1, p. 31; NEHGS; SIM 62036-031
- 13. Massachusetts: Vital Records, 1841-1910, v. 67, p. 241; NEHGS
- 14. Find a Grave Memorial ID: 99182121, photo by Sandra Lennox; SIM 73189
- 15. Op. Cit. 1, p. 31; NEHGS; SIM 62036-031
- 16. Op. Cit. 13, v. 76, p. 195; NEHGS
- 17. Find a Grave Memorial ID: 99182320, photo by Sandra Lennox; SIM 73189

**321.4.6** Isaac Lucas<sup>7</sup> Dunham (John <sup>6,5</sup>, Ebenezer <sup>4</sup>, Samuel <sup>3</sup>, Samuel <sup>2</sup>, John <sup>1</sup>), b. Carver, Plymouth, MA, 11 Aug 1804;<sup>[1]</sup> d. Carver, 14 Dec 1887;<sup>[2]</sup> m. int. Carver, 7 Jan 1826. **Hannah Perkins Cobb**,<sup>[3]</sup> dau. of Jacob Cobb and Patience Barrows.<sup>[4]</sup> She was b. in Middleborough, Plymouth, MA abt. 12 Nov 1804;<sup>[5]</sup> d. Carver, 4 Mar 1890.<sup>[6]</sup> Isaac and Hannah were bur. in Wenham Cemetery, Carver. <sup>[7,8]</sup>

## Children of Isaac Lucas Dunham and Hannah Perkins Cobb:

- **321.4.6.1.** Isaac Wilson <sup>8</sup> Dunham, b. Carver, 10 Jun 1826
- **321.4.6.2**. Hannah Marian <sup>8</sup> Dunham, b. Carver, 15 Feb 1827
- **321.4.6.3**. Lucy Lucas <sup>8</sup> Dunham, b. Carver, 4 Jun 1830
  - iv. Andrew <sup>8</sup> Dunham, b. Carver, 2 Nov 1833;<sup>[9]</sup> d. Carver, 1 or 7 Sep 1838;<sup>[10]</sup> bur. Wenham <sup>8</sup> Cemetery, Carver.<sup>[11]</sup>
  - v. Simeon Dunham, b. Carver, 26 Sep 1836;<sup>[12]</sup> d. Carver, 19 Apr 1837;<sup>[13]</sup> bur. Wenham Cemetery, Carver.<sup>[14]</sup>
  - vi. Lydia <sup>8</sup> Dunham, Carver, 15 Mar 1838;<sup>[15]</sup> d. aft. 1855<sup>[16]</sup> nfi.
- **321.4.6.7**. James C Dunham
- 321.4.6.8. Isabella Jane Dunham
- 321.4.6.9. Daniel Barrows Webster Dunham
- **321.4.6.10**. Henry W Dunham

#### References:

- 1. Vital Records of Carver MA to 1850, p. 30; NEHGS; SIM 62036-030
- 2. Massachusetts, U.S., Death Records, 1841-1915; Ancestry
- 3. Op. Cit. 11, p. 95, 100; NEHGS; SIM 62036-100
- 4. Massachusetts, U.S., Town and Vital Records, 1620-1988; Ancestry
- 5. Ibid.; b. date calculated from age.
- 6. Ibid.
- 7. Find a Grave Memorial ID: 99496673, photo by Sandra Lennox; SIM 73190
- 8. Find a Grave Memorial ID: 99496601, photo by Sandra Lennox; SIM 73190
- 9. Op. Cit. 1, p. 30; NEHGS; SIM 62036-030
- 10. Op. Cit. 1, p. 153; NEHGS; SIM 62036-153
- 11. Find a Grave Memorial ID: 99489614, photo by Sandra Lennox; SIM73191
- 12. Op. Cit. 1, p. 31; NEHGS; SIM 62036-031
- 13. Op. Cit. 1, p. 154; NEHGS; SIM 62036-154
- 14. Find a Grave Memorial ID: 99496724, photo by Sandra Lennox; SIM73191
- 15. Op. Cit. 1, p. 31; NEHGS; SIM 62036-031
- 16. Massachusetts, U.S., State Census, 1855

# Children of Thomas<sup>6</sup> Donham and Sylvina (Brattles) Shurtleff:

**321.5.2 Thomas<sup>7</sup> Donham** (Thomas <sup>6</sup>, John <sup>5</sup>, Ebenezer <sup>4</sup>, Samuel <sup>3</sup>, Samuel <sup>2</sup>, John <sup>1</sup>) b. Hebron, Oxford, ME, 31 Mar 1799; <sup>[1]</sup> d. Turner, Androscoggin, ME, 17 Jul 1866; <sup>[2]</sup> m. Turner, 8 Oct 1820, **Mehitable Fish**, <sup>[3]</sup> dau. of Jonathan Fish and Thankful Bumpus. <sup>[4]</sup> She was b. in Leeds, Androscoggin, ME, 17 Aug 1799; <sup>[5]</sup> d. Hebron, 10 Aug 1840. <sup>[6]</sup> Thomas m. 2nd in Paris, Oxford, ME, 27 Aug 1840, Sarah Proctor Gibson Pratt. <sup>[7]</sup> She was b. 8 Nov 1799, calculated; d. South Paris, Oxford, 22 Oct 1871; <sup>[8]</sup> m. 1<sup>st</sup> Waterford, Oxford, 9 Sep 1821, Leonard Pratt, <sup>[9]</sup> 1789-1826. <sup>[10]</sup> Mehitable was bur. in Hebron Churchyard Cemetery, Hebron <sup>[11]</sup> and Thomas and Sarah were bur. in Turner Village Cemetery, Turner Androscoggin, ME. <sup>[12, 13]</sup> Leonard was bur. in Bisco Cemetery, Paris. <sup>[14]</sup>

#### Children of Thomas Donham and Mehitable Fish:

**321.5.2.1. Florinda <sup>8</sup> Donham,** b. Hebron, 12 Jun 1821

ii. Harriet Newell <sup>8</sup> Donham b. Hebron, 3 Jul 1827; <sup>[15]</sup> nfi.

**321.5.2.3. Nancy Judson** 8 **Donham**, b. Hebron, 11 Jul 1829

**321.5.2.4. Mary Ann Mochit** 8 **Donham**, b. Hebron, 28 Oct 1831

# **321.5.2.5. Thomas Henry** <sup>8</sup> **Donham**, b. Hebron, 16 Jun 1834 **321.5.2.6. Sarah Gofsenden** <sup>8</sup> **Donham**, b. Hebron, 30 Nov 1836

vii. Ruth Haskell <sup>8</sup> Donham, b. Hebron, 24 Jul 1840; <sup>[16]</sup> d. Hebron, 15 Sep 1840. <sup>[17]</sup>

#### References:

- 1. Maine, U.S., Birth Records, 1715-1922; Ancestry; SIM 62181-Donham, Thomas 1799
- 2. Maine, U.S., Death Records, 1715-1922; Ancestry; SIM 62182-Donham, Thomas 1866
- 3. Maine, U.S., Marriage Records, 1713-1922; Ancestry; SIM 62183-Donham & Fish 1820;
- 4. Op. Cit. 1; Ancestry; SIM 62181-Fish, Mehitable 1799
- 5. Ibid.
- 6. Maine, U.S., Death Records, 1715-1922; Ancestry; SIM 62182-Donham, Mehitable Fish
- 7. Paris, Oxford, Maine Town Records, Copy of Original, Simpson Family Collection; SIM 62116-0489
- 8. Waterford, Oxford, ME. Vital Records 1762-1859; SIM 62184-img.172, T.172
- 9. RM8.1.7 ANCESTRY 2022\_02\_19 (Family Tree) by Lynn Christiansen; Ancestry
- 10. Find a Grave Memorial 134284269, photo; SIM 73156
- 11. Find A Grave Memorial #121816524, photo; SIM 73154
- 12. Find a Grave Memorial #63649589, No Photo
- 13. Op. Cit. 8
- 14. Op. Cit. 10
- 15. Op. Cit. 1; Ancestry; Harriet Newell Donham
- 16. Op. Cit. 1; Ancestry; Ruth Haskell Donham
- 17. Op. Cit. 2; Ancestry; Ruth Haskell Donham

**321.5.4.** Lucy H<sup>7</sup> Donham (Thomas <sup>6</sup>, John <sup>5</sup>, Ebenezer <sup>4</sup>, Samuel <sup>3</sup>, Samuel <sup>2</sup>, John <sup>1</sup>)b. Hebron, Oxford, ME 30 May 1802;<sup>[1]</sup> d. 15 Sep 1863;<sup>[2]</sup> m. 7 May 1820 in Leeds, Androscoggin, ME, **Joshua Tupper**,<sup>[3]</sup> son of Enoch Tupper and Martha Battles.<sup>[4]</sup> He was b. in Sandwich, Barnstable, MA 20 Sep 1789;<sup>[5]</sup> d. aft 1870.<sup>[6]</sup> Lucy was bur. in Lisbon Cemetery, Lisbon, Androscoggin, ME.<sup>[7]</sup>

The Family name was changed from **Tupper to Davis** abt., 26 Jan 1844 for Lucy and Joshua along with the children, Caroline, Orrin, Harrison, Lucy Ann, Greenville, Frances Ellen. [8]

In 1850 the family was living in Lisbon and Joshua was working as a carpenter.  $^{[9]}$  In 1860 they were living in Lisbon, and getting mail at the Little River Village.  $^{[10]}$  By 1870 Lucy had died and Joshua was living with his Greenville and his  $2^{nd}$  wife.  $^{[11]}$ 

## Children of Lucy Donham and Joshua Tupper-Davis:

- i. Caroline D Tupper-Davis b. Leeds, Androscoggin, ME, 22 Dec 1820; n.f.i. [12]
- ii. Orrin/Oren Donham Tupper-Davis b. Leeds, 11 Oct 1822;<sup>[13]</sup> d. Lewiston, Androscoggin, ME, 10 Feb 1898;<sup>[14]</sup> m. Turner, Androscoggin, ME, 1 Oct 1854, Roxannah A Irish,<sup>[15]</sup> dau of Daniel and Hannah Irish.<sup>[16]</sup> She was b. in Turner, Androscoggin, ME, 4 Jul 1833;<sup>[17]</sup> d. 8 May 1932.<sup>[18]</sup> Roxannah m. 2<sup>nd</sup> in Dover, Strafford, NH, 1 Jan 1902, William Henry H. Roberts,<sup>[19]</sup> b. Durham, Androscoggin, ME, 25 Feb 1840; d. Auburn, Androscoggin, ME, 23 May 1928;<sup>[20]</sup> he had been m. prior. Orin and Roxannah were bur. in Riverside Cemetery, Lewiston.<sup>[21,22]</sup> William Roberts was bur. in Mount Auburn Cemetery, Auburn.<sup>[23]</sup>
- iii. Henry Harrison Tupper-Davis b. Leeds, 22 Aug 1824;<sup>[24]</sup> d. bef. 1880;<sup>[25]</sup> m. Lisbon, 4 Jul 1847, Hannah Blake. They had 5 children. <sup>[26]</sup>

- iv. Lucy Ann Tupper-Davis b. Leeds, 23 Aug 1834;<sup>[27]</sup> d. Freeport, Cumberland, ME, 17 May 1906;<sup>[28]</sup> m. 25 Nov 1855, Alonzo King Soule, son of Charles Soule and Eliza Ann Blackman. He was b. in Freeport, 23 Jul 1832; d. Freeport, 15 Mar 1910. They had 6 children. <sup>[29]</sup> Both Lucy and Alonzo were bur. in Burr Cemetery, Freeport. <sup>[30, 31]</sup>
- v. Granville Hollice Tupper-Davis b. Leeds, 15 May 1837; <sup>[32]</sup> d. Kennebunkport, York, ME, 18 May 1904; <sup>[33]</sup> m. Isadore A Grant. <sup>[34]</sup> She was b. in Poland, Androscoggin, Me, 6 Mar 1850; <sup>[35]</sup> d. Kennebunkport, 4 Apr 1873. They had 2 children. <sup>[36]</sup> Both Granville and Isadore were bur. in Lisbon Cemetery, Lisbon. <sup>[37, 38]</sup>
- vi. Francis/Frances Ellen "Fannie" Tupper-Davis b. Maine, 23 May 1844;<sup>[39]</sup> lv. Lisbon, 26 Aug 1850.<sup>[40]</sup> Possible m. record not found.
- vii. Benjamin C K Tupper-Davis b. Leeds, Dec. 1844; [41] d. prob. Greene, Androscoggin, Me. 1923; [42] m. abt. 1862, Sarah F Danforth, [43] dau. of Samuel and Sarah Danforth. She was b. Greene 20 Dec 1846; d. Greene, 17 Jul 1919. [44] Benjamin and Sarah were bur. in Valley Cemetery, Greene. [45, 46] They had 3 children.

- 1. Maine, U.S., Birth Records, 1715-1922; Ancestry; SIM 62181-Donham, Lucy 1802
- 2. Find a Grave Memorial #100197161, photo; SIM 73143
- 3. Maine, U.S., Marriage Records, 1713-1922; Ancestry; SIM 62183-D & T 1820;
- 4. Fitts-Nichols-Priest-Lavallee (Family Tree) by Ron Lavallee; Ancestry
- 5. Ibid.
- 6. 1870 United States Federal Census
- 7. Op. Cit. 2
- 8. Images on Ancestry of Petition and Approval of change of Surname, by "adelpated"
- 9. 1850 United States Federal Census
- 10. 1860 United States Federal Census
- 11. Op. Cit. 6
- 12. Op. Cit. 1
- 13. Op. Cit. 1
- 14. Maine, U.S., Death Records, 1617-1922
- 15. Op. Cit. 3
- 16. Richard Warren (Family Tree) by 13171945; Ancestry
- 17. Op. Cit. 1
- 18. Find a Grave Memorial ID: 120802427
- 19. New Hampshire, U.S., Marriage Records Index, 1637-1947
- 20. Maine, U.S., Veterans Cemetery Records, 1676-1918
- 21. Find a Grave Memorial ID: 127263414
- 22. Op. Cit. 18
- 23. Find a Grave Memorial ID: 111641914
- 24. Op. Cit. 1
- 25. 1880 United States Federal Census; Not Found in Census
- 26. James Palmer family Tree by James Palmer; Ancestry
- 27. Op. Cit. 1
- 28. Op. Cit. 8
- 29. Find a Grave Memorial ID: 120132244, photo
- 30. Find a Grave Memorial ID: 120132364, photo
- 31. Op. Cit. 29
- 32. Op. Cit. 1
- 33. Op. Cit. 14
- 34. Op. Cit. 3; m. record of Ida M. Davis Fickett, list her parents
- 35. Find a Grave Memorial ID: 54249110, photo

```
36. Lisbon Maine Ancestors by William (Bill) Cizmar; Ancestry
```

- 37. Find a Grave Memorial ID: 54249840, photo
- 38. Op. Cit. 35
- 39. Op. Cit. 9
- 40. Op. Cit. 9
- 41. 1900 United States Federal Census
- 42. Find a Grave Memorial ID: 45311490
- 43. m. date based on b. of 1st child.
- 44. Op. Cit. 14
- 45. Find a Grave Memorial ID: 45311490; photo
- 46. Find a Grave Memorial ID: 45311514; photo

**321.5.5.** Eliza Battles<sup>7</sup> Donham (Thomas <sup>6</sup>, John <sup>5</sup>, Ebenezer <sup>4</sup>, Samuel <sup>3</sup>, Samuel <sup>2</sup>, John <sup>1</sup>) b. Hebron, Oxford, ME, 20 Mar 1804; <sup>[1]</sup> d. prob. in Paris, Oxford, ME, 8 Dec 1840; <sup>[2]</sup> m. 1<sup>st</sup> in Leeds, Kennebec, Me, 24 Feb 1822, Isaac Mason, <sup>[3]</sup> son of Ebenezer and Mary (Brown) Mason. <sup>[4]</sup> He was b. Leeds, Androscoggin, ME, 25 Jan 1803; <sup>[5]</sup> d. Leeds, 1823. <sup>[6]</sup> Eliza m. 2<sup>nd</sup> in Hebron, 20 Jun 1824, **Micah Allen**, <sup>[7]</sup> son of Dr Micah Allen and his 3<sup>rd</sup> wife Margarette Ford. <sup>[8]</sup> Micah was b. Sumner, Oxford, ME 25 Mar 1794; <sup>[9]</sup> d. Harrison, Cumberland, ME 15 Jun 1881. <sup>[10]</sup> Micah m. 2<sup>nd</sup> in Bethel, Oxford, ME, 17 Sep 1842, Atholinda R. Cushman Russell, <sup>[11]</sup> dau. of Thomas Cushman and Rachel Goud. <sup>[12]</sup> Atholinda was b. Bethel, Oxford, ME, 8 Nov 1809; <sup>[13]</sup> d. Harrison, Cumberland, ME 23 Apr 1883. <sup>[14]</sup> She had m. 1<sup>st</sup>, Maine, 10 Jan 1837, Benjamin Russell <sup>[15]</sup> and they had a son, Perry Russell (1834-1919) <sup>[16]</sup> Eliza was bur. in Pioneer Cemetery, Paris, Oxford, ME. <sup>[17]</sup> Atholenda was bur. in Center Cemetery, Harrison. <sup>[18]</sup>

#### Children of Eliza Donham and Micah Allen:

- i. Augustus Coleman Allen b. Newburgh, Penobscot, ME, 15 May 1825; d. from Yellow Fever, in Louisiana, 5 Sep 1853; bur. Girod Street Cemetery (Defunct), New Orleans, Orleans Parish, LA.<sup>[19]</sup>
- ii. Avis Elizabeth Allen b. Paris, Oxford, ME, 23 Jun 1827;<sup>[20]</sup> d. Lewiston, Androscoggin, ME, 28 Feb 1886;<sup>[21]</sup> m. Stoughton, Norfolk, MA, 9 Dec 1847, Gideon B. Bowker.<sup>[22]</sup>
- iii. Francis Emery Allen b. Paris, 24 Dec 1831;<sup>[23]</sup> d. due to Septic Peritonitis, Brockton, Plymouth, MA 18 Sep 1898 (66y, 8 m, 24d).<sup>[24]</sup> He m. Stoughton, 23 Jan 1853, Emeline F. Packard.<sup>[25]</sup> He was a cordwainer and shoemaker before the Civil War. He entered the 22<sup>nd</sup> Reg. Mass. Vol. Inf., Co D as a private and later in the 32nd Reg. Mass Vol. Inf., Co. H as a sergeant and 2<sup>nd</sup> lieutenant.<sup>[26]</sup> In 1880 he was a stitcher in a (shoe) factory<sup>[27]</sup> and a Policeman when he died.<sup>[28]</sup>
- iv. Micah Cushing Allen b. Norway, Oxford, Me, 22 Nov 1833;<sup>[29]</sup> d. from phthisis (Tuberculosis), Boston, Suffolk, MA, 6 Sep 1875;<sup>[30]</sup> m. Boston, 15 Jul 1867, Caroline "Carrie" E Bailey.<sup>[31]</sup> He was a printer when he died.<sup>[32]</sup>
- v. William Knight Allen b. Paris, 21 Apr 1837;<sup>[33]</sup> lv. Paris, 1850.<sup>[34]</sup>

#### Children of Micah Allen and Atholenda R Cushman:

- a. Henrietta G Allen b. Paris, 10 Jun 1845;<sup>[35]</sup> d. 3 Jul 1924; bur. Center Cemetery, Harrison, ME.<sup>[36]</sup>
- b. Frederick Augustus Allen b. Paris, 21 Feb 1849;<sup>[37]</sup> d. Auburn, Androscoggin, ME, 2 Oct 1931;<sup>[38]</sup> m.1<sup>st</sup> Catharine S Hanson;<sup>[39]</sup> m.2nd Iva Lavinia Field;<sup>[40]</sup> Frederick and Iva were bur. in Milltown Cemetery, Brewster, Putnam, NY.<sup>[41,42]</sup>

#### References:

- 1. Annals of Oxford, Maine, p. 183; SIM 51065-183
- 2. History of Paris, Maine, p. 499, by Lapham & Maxin, 1884 & 1983; Collection of JAS
- 3. Maine, U.S., Marriage Records, 1713-1922; Ancestry; SIM 62183
- 4. Maine, U.S., Birth Records, 1715-1922; Ancestry; SIM 62181 Mason, Isaac 1803
- 5. Ibid
- 6. Newland & Griffin Family Tree by cgnew222; Ancestry
- 7. Op. Cit. 3
- 8. Op. Cit. 2
- 9. Op. Cit. 2
- 10. U.S., War of 1812 Pension Application Files Index, 1812-1815; Ancestry; SIM56620
- 11. Ibid.
- 12. Genealogy of the Cushmans, by Henry Wyles Cushman, 1855 p. 230; Ancestry; SIM 71576
- 13. Ibid. p. 414; SIM 71576-414 i454
- 14. Maine, U.S., Faylene Hutton Cemetery Collection, 1780-1990
- 15. Op. Cit. 12
- 16. Maine, U.S., Death Records, 1715-1922; Ancestry; SIM 62182
- 17. Find a Grave Memorial #90745442, Photo by Kenneth Oliver; SIM 73144
- 18. Find a Grave Memorial #144731229, photo by Carolyn France; SIM 73149
- 19. Find a Grave Memorial #96846261
- 20. Vital Records 1757-1918, Paris, Maine, p. 56; Family History Library, #858544
- 21. Find a Grave Memorial 165335551
- 22. Massachusetts: Vital Records, 1841-1910, v.31 p.165; NEHGS
- 23. Op. Cit. 20
- 24. Mass Death record 1841-1915, Ancestry
- 25. Massachusetts, U.S., Marriage Records, 1840-1915; Ancestry
- 26. Find a Grave Memorial 185808110, photo
- 27. 1880 United States Federal Census
- 28. Op. Cit. 24
- 29. Op. Cit. 20
- 30. Op. Cit. 24
- 31. Massachusetts, U.S., Marriage Records, 1840-1915; Ancestry
- 32. Op. Cit. 24
- 33. Op. Cit. 20
- 34. 1850 United States Federal Census
- 35. Op. Cit. 20
- 36. Find a Grave Memorial 144731225, photo by Carolyn France; SIM 73149
- 37. Carolyn Field Bassett Family Tree by Carolyn France; Ancestry
- 38. Ibid.
- 39. Ibid.
- 40. Ibid.
- 41. Find a Grave Memorial 64374439
- 42. Find a Grave Memorial 64374449

**321.5.6**. **Rev. Benjamin<sup>7</sup> Donham** (Thomas <sup>6</sup>, John <sup>5</sup>, Ebenezer <sup>4</sup>, Samuel <sup>3</sup>, Samuel <sup>2</sup>, John <sup>1</sup>) b. Hebron, 10 May 1806; d. Parkman, Piscataquis, ME, 28 Feb 1846.

The profile and descendants of **Rev. Benjamin<sup>7</sup>** Donham can be found in the October 2020 issue, pp. 31-43 - Newsletter-Vol\_XVII-4.pdf (dunham-singletary.org) and the January 2021 issue, pp. 13-

34 - <u>Newsletter-Vol XVIII-1.pdf (dunham-singletary.org)</u> issues of the Dunham Genealogy Research Association Newsletter.

**321.5**.7. **Sylvina<sup>7</sup> Donham** (Thomas <sup>6</sup>, John <sup>5</sup>, Ebenezer <sup>4</sup>, Samuel <sup>3</sup>, Samuel <sup>2</sup>, John <sup>1</sup>) b. Hebron, Oxford, ME, 12 Jul 1807; <sup>[1,2]</sup> d. South Paris, Oxford, ME, 5 Oct 1884; <sup>[3]</sup> int. Hebron, 13 Sep 1830; <sup>[4]</sup> m. Hebron, 12 Oct 1830, **Cornelius B. Knight**, <sup>[5]</sup> son of Isaac Knight and Mary Adams. <sup>[6]</sup> He was b. in Westbrook, Cumberland, ME, 27 Jul 1805. <sup>[7]</sup> d. Paris, Oxford, 28 Aug 1889. <sup>[8]</sup> Both Sylvina and Cornelius were bur. in Riverside Cemetery, South Paris. <sup>[9,10]</sup> Cornelius made his living as a Shoemaker, 1850-1880. <sup>[11]</sup>

## Children of Sylvina Donham and Cornelius B. Knight:

- i. William A. Knight, b. Maine, 10 Nov. 1831, d. 20 Jun 1832. [12]
- ii. Eliza Jane Knight, b. abt. 1834;<sup>[13]</sup> d. aft. 1880;<sup>[14]</sup> m. bef. 1857, Benjamin Franklin Morse;<sup>[15]</sup> div. in Oxford Co., ME, Dec 1876;<sup>[16]</sup> They had 2 children.<sup>[17]</sup>
- iii. Mary Ellen Knight, b. Maine, 4 Mar 1839;<sup>[18]</sup> d. 18 Feb 1892;<sup>[19]</sup> m. 1<sup>st</sup> Sweden, Oxford, ME, 8 Dec 1863, Dexter E. Giles.<sup>[20]</sup> He was b. abt. 1833; d. 14 Jan 1875;<sup>[21]</sup> Mary and Dexter had 3 children<sup>[22]</sup> and were bur. in Riverside Cemetery.<sup>[23, 24]</sup> Mary m. 2<sup>nd</sup> Freeland Perkins<sup>[25]</sup>
- v. Clara Knight (adopted) b. May 6, 1859, m. Whitefleld B. Stuart. [26]

- 1. Vital Records of Hebron, Maine, photocopy of original: SIM 60554
- 2. Annals of Oxford, Maine, p. 183; SIM 51065-183
- 3. Find a Grave Memorial #154668385, photo; SIM 73145
- 4. Maine, U.S., Marriage Records, 1713-1922; Ancestry; SIM 62183
- 5. Ibid.
- 6. History of Paris, Maine, p. 655; SIM 51092-655
- 7. Ibid.
- 8. Maine, U.S., Wills and Probate Records, 1584-1999, Ancestry: SIM 59544
- 9. Op. Cit 3
- 10. Find a Grave Memorial #154668018, SIM 73146
- 11. 1850, 1860, 1870,1880 United States Federal Census
- 12. Op. Cit. 10
- 13. 1850 United States Federal Census
- 14. 1880 United States Federal Census
- 15. Scott Family Tree by Judy Riske; Ancestry; Marriage from Birth of 1st Son
- 16. Maine, U.S., Divorce Records, 1798-1891
- 17. 1870 United States Federal Census
- 18. Find a Grave Memorial ID: 154811271
- 19. Maine, Death Records, 1617-1922
- 20. Maine, U.S., Marriage Records, 1713-1922
- 21. Find a Grave Memorial ID: 154811317
- 22. Ibid.
- 23. Op. Cit. 18
- 24. Op. Cit. 21
- 25. Op. Cit. 18
- 26. Op. Cit. 10

**321.5.9.** Isaac<sup>7</sup> Donham, MD (Thomas <sup>6</sup>, John <sup>5</sup>, Ebenezer <sup>4</sup>, Samuel <sup>3</sup>, Samuel <sup>2</sup>, John <sup>1</sup>) b. 16 Jan 1812 Hebron, Oxford, Me;<sup>[1]</sup> d. City Point, Prince George, VA, 12 Jul 1964;<sup>[2]</sup> m. Maine, abt. 1838, **Rebeckah Lucretia Baker**,<sup>[3]</sup> dau. of Charles J Baker and Hulda Howard.<sup>[4]</sup> She was b. Livermore, Androscoggin, Me, 23 Mar 1813;<sup>[5]</sup> d. Island Falls, Androscoggin, 29 Oct 1894.<sup>[6]</sup> Isaac was originally buried near the hospital at City Point, VA but was later reinterned in the City Point National Cemetery, Hopewell, Hopewell City, VA.<sup>[7,8]</sup> Isaac shares a memorial headstone with Rebeckah, at Island Falls Cemetery, Island Falls, Aroostook, ME.<sup>[9]</sup> In the 1850 US Census, Isaac was a Cordwainer in the Footwear industry<sup>[10]</sup> and a Doctor in 1860.<sup>[11]</sup>

Isaac enlisted as a private in Co E, 31<sup>st</sup> Marine Infantry Regiment during the Civil War, at Patten, Penobscot, ME, 11 Mar 1864 and was mustered into the service on 17 Apr 1864. The Regiment left Maine 18 April and was attached to the 2<sup>nd</sup> Brigade, 2nd Division, IX Corps, Army of the Potomac. The 31<sup>st</sup> commenced active campaigning on 4 May 1864 and took its 1<sup>st</sup> casualties 2 days later. By 12 June it was engaged in the Siege of Petersburg, VA. [14]

Isaac died from chronic diarrhea while in the General Hospital located at City Point, Prince George Co., VA during the Siege of Petersburg. [15] City Point was the location were, General Ulysses S. Grant's headquarters was located and it is now part of Hopewell, Prince George Co., VA. [16]

#### Children of Isaac<sup>7</sup> Donham and Rebeckah Lucretia Baker:

- i. **George Brooks<sup>8</sup> Donham**, b. Readfield, Kennebec, ME 21 Oct 1839;<sup>[17]</sup> d. Readfield, 20 May 1848;<sup>[18]</sup> bur. Readfield Corner Cemetery, Readfield.<sup>[19]</sup>
- ii. **Charles O<sup>8</sup> Donham**, b. Readfield, 29 Jun 1845;<sup>20]</sup> d. 5 Jul 1875;<sup>[21]</sup> He was bur. at Island Falls Cemetery. Photo of Charles found on FAGM<sup>[22]</sup> Charles enlisted in Co. E, 31<sup>st</sup> Maine, Infantry, 11 Mar 1864 and was mustered in the same day. He was a Corporal when he was Mustered Out, 15 Jul 1865.<sup>[23]</sup> He was living in Island Falls, in 1870.<sup>[24]</sup>

**321.5.9.3.** George Hartwell<sup>8</sup> Donham, b. Readfield, Kennebec, ME, 5 Feb 1851 **321.5.9.4.** Caroline Eliza<sup>8</sup> "Carrie" Donham, b. Readfield, Kennebec, ME, 4 Jan 1853

- 1. Maine, U.S., Birth Records, 1715-1922; Ancestry; SIM 62181
- 2. Maine, U.S., Death Records, 1715-1922; Ancestry; SIM 62182
- 3. Donham, Isaac family of Readfield, Maine (Family Tree) by Dale Clark, Ancestry
- 4. Ibid.
- 5. Find a Grave Memorial #189412527, photo by Dan the Chickenman; SIM 73146.
- 6 Ihid
- 7. U.S., National Cemetery Interment Control Forms, 1928-1962; Ancestry
- 8. Find a Grave Memorial #3072114; photo by Greg Lavallee; SIM 73146.1
- 9. Find a Grave Memorial #189412460; photo by Dan the Chickenman; SIM 73146.2
- 10. 1850 United States Federal Census
- 11. 1860 United States Federal Census
- 12. U.S., Civil War Soldier Records and Profiles, 1861-1865
- 13. U.S., Adjutant General Military Records, 1631-1976
- 14. Wikipedia, 31st Maine Infantry Regiment
- 15. Op. Cit. 2
- 16. Op. Cit. 14
- 17. Op. Cit. 3

- 18. Op. Cit. 3
- 19. Find a Grave Memorial #155666497
- 20. Op. Cit. 3
- 21. Maine, U.S., Veterans Cemetery Records, 1676-1918; Ancestry; SIM 73148-record
- 22. Find a Grave Memorial #189412602, photo by Dan the Chickenman; SIM 73148
- 23. Op. Cit. 12
- 24. 1870 United States Federal Census

# Children of Caleb<sup>6</sup> Donham and Zilpha Wood:

**321.8.2.** Eliza<sup>7</sup> Susan Donham (Caleb <sup>6</sup>, John <sup>5</sup>, Ebenezer <sup>4</sup>, Samuel <sup>3</sup>, Samuel <sup>2</sup>, John <sup>1</sup>), b. Carver, 7 May 1800;<sup>[1]</sup> d. Webster, Worcester, MA, 21 Dec 1832; m. Dudley, Worcester, MA, 4 Jul 1823, **Daniel Newell Wood**,<sup>[2]</sup> son of Stephen Wood and Levina Newell.<sup>[3]</sup> He was b. in Thompson, Worcester, MA, 17 Oct 1800;<sup>[4]</sup> d. Webster, 13 Oct 1858.<sup>[5]</sup>

#### Children of Eliza Susan Donham and Daniel Newell Wood:

- i. Mary Eliza Wood b. 1828; d. Webster, 30 Sep 1841. [6]
- ii. William H Wood b. Worcester, Worcester, MA, 1826;<sup>[7]</sup> lv. Dunn, Otter Tail, MN, 16 Jun 1880 to 1 May 1885;<sup>[8,9]</sup> m. Blandford, Hampden, MA, 26 May 1852, Almira H Howd, dau. of Joel Howd. She was b. in Otis, Hampden, MA, abt. 1835.<sup>[10]</sup> They had 3 children.<sup>[11]</sup> William served during the Civil War in Co. G, 53<sup>rd</sup> Massachusetts Infantry.<sup>[12]</sup>
- iii. Edward Wood b. Webster, 7 Apr 1832;<sup>[13]</sup> Iv. Webster, MA. 1855;<sup>[14]</sup> m. Webster, 10 May 1856, Maria Smith Putney, dau. of Israel Smith, as her 2<sup>nd</sup> m.<sup>[15]</sup> She was b. in Connecticut, abt. 1822;<sup>[16]</sup>

- 1. Vital Records of Carver MA to 1850, p. 30; NEHGS; SIM 62036-030
- 2. Massachusetts, Town and Vital Records, 1620-1988; Ancestry
- 3. Vital Records of Dudley MA to 1850, p. 127; NEHGS;
- 4. Vital Records of Dudley MA to 1850, p. 127; NEHGS; b. Thompson, recorded in Dudley
- 5. Massachusetts: Vital Records, 1841-1910, v. 122, p. 173
- 6. Massachusetts, U.S., Death Records, 1841-1915
- 7. 1860 United States Federal Census
- 8. 1880 United States Federal Census
- 9. 1885 Minnesota, U.S., Territorial and State Censuses, 1849-1905
- 10. Massachusetts: Vital Records, 1841-1910, Ancestry
- 11. Op. Cit. 7
- 12. U.S., Civil War Pension Index: General Index to Pension Files, 1861-1934
- 13. Mallgrave Family Tree by Mallgrave16; Ancestry
- 14. Massachusetts, U.S., State Census, 1855
- 15. Massachusetts, U.S., Marriage Records, 1840-1915
- 16. Ibid.

**321.8.4.** Zilpha<sup>7</sup> Donham (Caleb <sup>6</sup>, John <sup>5</sup>, Ebenezer <sup>4</sup>, Samuel <sup>3</sup>, Samuel <sup>2</sup>, John <sup>1</sup>), b. Carver, 22 Mar 1805;<sup>[1]</sup> d. Oxford, Worcester, MA 3 Feb 1889;<sup>[2]</sup> m. Dudley, 3 Jun 1832, **Marvin Stone**,<sup>[3]</sup> son of John Stone and Esther May Curtis.<sup>[4]</sup> He was b. in Dudley, 5 Apr 1808;<sup>[5]</sup> d. Webster, 28 Jun 1875.<sup>[6]</sup>

## Child of **Zilpha<sup>7</sup> Donham** and **Marvin Stone**:

i. Otis P. Stone b. Jan 1834;<sup>[7]</sup> d. Southbridge, Worcester, MA, 26 Dec 1915;<sup>[8]</sup> m. 1856, Amanda Hall.<sup>[9]</sup> She was b. in Rhode Island, Mar 1837;<sup>[10]</sup> d. aft. 1920.<sup>[11]</sup> Otis and Amanda had 4 children.<sup>[12]</sup>

#### References:

- 1. Vital Records of Carver MA to 1850, p. 31; NEHGS; SIM 62036-031
- 2. Massachusetts, U.S., Death Records, 1841-1915; Ancestry
- 3. Massachusetts, Town and Vital Records, 1620-1988; Ancestry
- 4. Geneanet Community Trees Index; Ancestry
- 5. Op. Cit. 3; Ancestry
- 6. Op. Cit. 3; Ancestry
- 7. 1900 United States Federal Census
- 8. U.S., Civil War Soldier Records and Profiles, 1861-1865
- 9. Op. Cit. 7
- 10. Op. Cit. 7
- 11. 1920 United States Federal Census
- 12. Stone Family Tree by Richard Stone; Ancestry

**321.8.8.** Abagail Bartlett<sup>7</sup> Donham (Caleb <sup>6</sup>, John <sup>5</sup>, Ebenezer <sup>4</sup>, Samuel <sup>3</sup>, Samuel <sup>2</sup>, John <sup>1</sup>), b. Carver, 9 Oct 1811;<sup>[1]</sup> d. Unk; m. Carver, 27 Apr 1839, **Joseph Bates**,<sup>[2]</sup> son of Joseph Bates and Lucy Douglass.<sup>[3]</sup> He was b. in Plymouth, Plymouth, MA. abt. 1816;<sup>[4]</sup> d. Carver, 30 Aug 1858 and was a Blacksmith when he died.<sup>[5]</sup>

#### Children of Abagail Bartlett<sup>7</sup> Donham and Joseph Bates:

- i. Joseph Alonzo Bates b. Carver, 8 Mar 1840;<sup>[6]</sup> d. Taunton, Bristol, MA, 31 Mar 1874;<sup>[7]</sup> m. Carver, 2 Jan 1868, Christy A McCalley, dau. of William and Ruth McCalley.<sup>[8]</sup> She was b. in Nova Scotia, abt. 1848;<sup>[9]</sup> d. Unk.
- ii. George Edgar Bates b. Carver, 7 Nov 1841;<sup>[10]</sup> d. Baton Rouge, Louisiana, 21 May 1863;<sup>[11]</sup> He enlisted during the Civil War as a Private 30 Apr 1861, Muster date 6 May 1861 in Massachusetts in Co K, 3<sup>rd</sup> Inf. and was mustered out 22 Jul 1861 Boston, Suffolk, MA. Mustered again in Massachusetts, 20 Aug 1862, Co. G, 38<sup>th</sup> Reg. mustered out Baton Rouge, 21 May 1863 where he died from disease.<sup>[12]</sup>
- iii. James Harvey Bates b. Carver, 16 Jul 1845;<sup>[13]</sup> d. Carver, 15 Jul 1865.<sup>[14]</sup> He enlisted during the Civil War as a Private in Carver, 19 Sep 1862. He was mustered in Mass., 26 Sep 1862 as a private in Co. B, 3<sup>rd</sup> Reg., Mass. Inf. He was mustered out at Camp Hooker, Lakeville, MA, 26 Jun 1863. James was a Shoemaker in Carver.<sup>[15]</sup> He was bur. in Lakenham Cemetery.<sup>[16]</sup>
- iv. Abby Maria Bates b. Carver, 5 May 1847;<sup>[17]</sup> d. Bridgewater, Plymouth, MA, 1 May 1853, d. due to a fever.<sup>[18]</sup>
- v. Mary G. Bates b. 1856;<sup>[19]</sup> d. 1930;<sup>[20]</sup> m. in Middleborough, Plymouth, MA, 2 Mar 1874, Richard Albert Williams Davis, son of Enoch and Abby Lee Davis.<sup>[21]</sup> He was b. Taunton, Bristol, MA, 6 Dec 1852; d. Brockton, Plymouth, MA, 14 May 1895.<sup>[22]</sup> Mary and Richard had a dau. and were bur. in Reed Cemetery, Middleborough.<sup>[23, 24]</sup>

#### References:

- 1. Vital Records of Carver MA to 1850, p. 29; NEHGS; SIM 62036-029
- 2. Op. Cit. 1; p. 88; NEHGS; intention
- 3. DebTomConnections (Family Tree) by Crankypants65; Ancestry
- 4. Massachusetts: Vital Records, 1841-1910, v. 121, p. 237; NEHGS
- 5. Ibid
- 6. Massachusetts, U.S., Town and Vital Records, 1620-1988; Ancestry
- 7. Massachusetts, U.S., Death Records, 1841-1915; Ancestry
- 8. Massachusetts, U.S., Marriage Records, 1840-1915; Ancestry
- 9. Ibid.
- 10. Op. Cit. 6
- 11. Op. Cit. 7
- 12. U.S., Civil War Soldier Records and Profiles, 1861-1865
- 13. Massachusetts, U.S., Birth Records, 1840-1915; Ancestry
- 14. Op. Cit. 7
- 15. Op. Cit. 12
- 16. Find a Grave Memorial ID: 67127887; photo
- 17. Op. Cit. 6
- 18. Op. Cit. 7
- 19. 1860 United States Federal Census
- 20. Find a Grave Memorial ID: 91311304
- 21. Op. Cit. 8
- 22. Find a Grave Memorial ID: 91311300
- 23. Op. Cit. 20
- 24. Op. Cit. 22

The Seventh Generation in America, Part 2 for the descendants of John <sup>5</sup> Donham and Mary Thomas are being completed and will be published in the July 2023 DGRA Newsletter.

# What's New on the Dunham Website

By James A. Streeter

A new Dunham line has been added to the Dunham Families in America Section. It is found under the newly renamed section now called - "Other Dunham Family Lines" This replaces an unused section call Unknown Dunham Lines.

http://www.dunham-singletary.org/mw/index.php/Other

The new line is something that Gratia had been working on for some time and she prepared an article found in this Newsletter. This line is for Thomas-1 Dunham, who was b. in New Jersey abt. 1766 and shows the First and Second Generations.

This is also a name change in the Dunham Ancestorial Photographs Collection from Photos of Ancestors from Unknown Dunham lines to "Photos of Ancestors from Other Dunham lines". I want to thank Trudy for her help in coming up with the new name that better describes lines that have been researched but do not connect to other researched Dunham Lines.

The new Photographs of Dunham Ancestors is still waiting for your photo's to be sent so we can add them to the Collection. You can find the Collection at: Photos - Dunham-Singletary Family Connections.

# **HELP NEEDED!**

DGRA is looking to expand the Deacon John Dunham line that is posted on the Dunham Families in America Site from the current 4 Generations to 5 Generation along with the birth information on the children found in the 6<sup>th</sup> generation. Gratia and James will both be researching the families and as each person is completed the material will be added to the site. If anyone has information on the 5<sup>th</sup> generation Dunham's or is interested in helping research, please let James know.

We are also looking for help to review Dunham lines found in previous issues of the DSFC Newsletters and prepare them for addition to the Dunham Families in America collection. If you have questions about what is involved or if you can help, please contact James A. Streeter - james8313@sti.net.